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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   January 27, 2010                        3:05 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to our January 27

       5        Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission

       6        meeting.

       7             First, I want to verify that we have a

       8        quorum present.  The commissioners present are

       9        Thompson, Weiss, Simon, Schifanella, and

      10        Friley.  We have a quorum.

      11             For all the people that are here today to

      12        speak on behalf of one of the items on the

      13        agenda, make sure that you fill out a card.  You

      14        have to fill out a card before you could speak,

      15        and please limit your talking time to five

      16        minutes.  We'll try to stick to that as closely

      17        as possible and we may have to stop you from

      18        continuing.

      19             Also, if you have a phone, please silence

      20        that; put it on vibrate or turn it off, and

      21        that's also true of the commissioners.

      22             First, a review of the minutes.  Do we have

      23        approval of the minutes?

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve the

      25        minutes from last meeting, the December meeting.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have a --

       2             MR. WEISS:  Second.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

       4             All in favor.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, we have

       7        approved the minutes from the last meeting.

       8             Deferred items today that we will -- that

       9        won't be heard include COA-09-577, 3867 Arden

      10        Street; COA-10-004, 1340 Ionia Street North.  If

      11        you're here to speak on any of these items, we

      12        will not be hearing these cases tonight.

      13             On the consent agenda, we have quite a

      14        few.  Those include C- -- those are COA-09-691,

      15        1936 Morningside Street; COA-09-696, 1551

      16        Boulevard; COA-09-729, 343 West 7th Street;

      17        COA-09-734, 1913 and 1915 Perry Street;

      18        COA-10-001, which is 1775 Glendale Street.

      19             COA-10-002, 1104 West Adams Street;

      20        COA-10-006, 2755 Park Street; COA-10-012, 1448

      21        North Liberty Street; COA-10-013, 3821 Eloise

      22        Street; and COA-10-014, 3813 Eloise Street.

      23             So I am going to open the floor for anyone

      24        who would like to speak on any of these items.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  So the floor -- no one is

       2        speaking on any of these items and we will close

       3        the floor.

       4             Do any of the commissioners wish to pull

       5        any of the items from the consent agenda?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do any of the commissioners

       8        have -- had any ex-parte on any of these items?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have a motion to

      11        approve the consent agenda?

      12             MR. WEISS:  I'll move to approve the

      13        consent agenda.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      15             Do we have a second?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your action, you

      20        have approved the consent agenda as presented.

      21             I assume we don't -- we do not have any

      22        condemned properties, landmarks.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll hear our first case

      25        on the certificates of appropriateness.
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       1             First on the agenda will be COA-09-687,

       2        1656 South Edgewood Avenue.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

       4             I'll just give you a quick overview of this

       5        application.  You did hear some testimony for

       6        this application at the last -- at the December

       7        meeting.

       8             At that time, a motion was made with some

       9        conditions to approve the project.  The

      10        conditions that we came up with was that the

      11        sign have all capital letters -- the original

      12        had some lower case -- and that the existing

      13        sign of Avondale Baptist Church, that it not be

      14        grouted or filled in, which was part of their

      15        application.

      16             Unfortunately, that motion did not -- it

      17        ended in a tie vote.  And under our bylaws, if

      18        it is a tie vote, it gets deferred to the next

      19        meeting.  And here we are at the next meeting,

      20        so I don't have any amended designs.  I believe

      21        that I've got -- to show you the site here.

      22             This was what was proposed initially

      23        (indicating).  The sign below is showing the

      24        type of lettering -- not the font, but the style

      25        of the lettering for the sign, and that's the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           6

       1        existing sign.

       2             And at the meeting this was submitted that

       3        showed the all capital version, and so this is

       4        what -- this was one of the conditions that was

       5        proposed under the previous motion.  So I guess

       6        we're just reopening the hearing and hopefully

       7        working towards another motion.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And I'd like to just

       9        say one thing before we open the floor, and I've

      10        been a commissioner for quite a few years.

      11             We've never had a tie before.  I think we

      12        kind of all looked at each other and were

      13        surprised.  I don't think the commission as a

      14        whole was completely opposed to this project.

      15             I can't apologize -- once we voted, that it

      16        was.  We couldn't amend our vote and perhaps

      17        recast it.  I think there was an opportunity

      18        that, had we been able to reconvene, perhaps we

      19        could have, you know, made a better

      20        determination.

      21             Nonetheless, that's what happened and is

      22        happening.  And I can't sit here and apologize,

      23        but we're certainly understanding your concern.

      24             So I'll open the floor.

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and

       2        address, please.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Roger Stark, 4232

       4        Garibaldi Avenue, Jacksonville, Florida 32210.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       6        hand for me, please.

       7             MR. STARK:  (Complies.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       9        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      10        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      11             MR. STARK:  I do.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      13             MR. STARK:  Thank you for having me back,

      14        and thank you for those comments.

      15             Just briefly, I just wanted to get your

      16        recommendation because, you know, we want to

      17        apply [sic] with the codes and what you guys

      18        believe is best for the church, and so we have

      19        two drawings here.

      20             And one of the recommendations Lisa said

      21        was to go all caps, so I had two drawings here.

      22        And the measurements of it are within city

      23        code.  It's 124 inches by 37 inches.  And a

      24        recommendation was a brushed silver.

      25             Again, we are open for your suggestion on
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       1        brushed silver or brushed bronze, whatever the

       2        committee would like to recommend.  And so

       3        that's the drawings there, and you have one

       4        small cap and the other caps.

       5             The first drawing that you have up here, it

       6        looks black, and that's not what we really

       7        wanted to portray there.  It's really more of a

       8        bushed silver.  Those drawings that you're

       9        looking at now gives a better look at what that

      10        would look like, but again, we're open to any

      11        suggestions from the committee of a brushed

      12        bronze if that works even better.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody have any

      14        questions?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

      17             Anybody else here who would like to speak

      18        on this matter?

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'll close the floor

      21        and bring it back to the commissioners.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  Just speaking from the last

      23        time, I do believe it may be more appropriate to

      24        go with the capital letters versus the lower

      25        case from an aesthetic standpoint and aesthetics
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       1        of the church in general, so I'm in favor of the

       2        capital letters.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  And I did have a

       4        question.  It's the same size.  Was there any

       5        change to the font or the scale of the lettering

       6        at all from the last presentation?

       7             MR. STARK:  We just -- I believe the first

       8        time that we presented it, the G was capped and

       9        the others were small caps, and so the

      10        recommendation was to go with all caps.  I

      11        believe the committee didn't want to get into

      12        the fonts, but we're still, again, open to any

      13        suggestions if the committee wants to make a

      14        recommendation.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it your wish to go all

      16        caps?  That would be your . . .

      17             MR. STARK:  We will do whatever is

      18        approved.  We just want to be within code and

      19        get your approval.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MR. STARK:  We -- basically, the church is

      22        a new church and it's -- the building is -- I

      23        think was built in the '60s, maybe '50s, and so

      24        if you walk inside the church -- most people

      25        from the outside believe it's a traditional
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       1        church, but when you walk in the doors it's

       2        totally different.  It's a younger generation,

       3        so we want people to know in the community that

       4        we are new.

       5             Any other questions?

       6             MR. FRILEY:  I have one quick question.

       7             The railings on the stairway --

       8             MR. STARK:  Yes.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  -- is that aluminum railings?

      10             MR. STARK:  They're metal and it's kind of

      11        a silver.  That's kind of why we went with that

      12        silver at first.

      13             MR. WEISS:  I don't have the benefit of

      14        being here last time.  I don't have any issues

      15        with the upper case and the brushed aluminum and

      16        the placement.  Is there anything else we need

      17        to discuss?

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  My objections, too,

      19        are the same as they were last time.

      20             I think if I were designing signage for

      21        this building, I would not use this type of high

      22        profile lettering.  I'd like to see something

      23        still with a profile lettering closer to the

      24        surface of the building and more traditional.

      25             I think my objections are the same.  I
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       1        really appreciate the flexibility with the font,

       2        and I think the applicant should work with staff

       3        on the most appropriate font and also on the

       4        color selection.  It's hard to make an

       5        assessment of the color selection without seeing

       6        samples.

       7             The bronze might be too dark and the

       8        aluminum might be a lighter approach.  And in

       9        talking to staff after this came up last month,

      10        my thought was as close to tone on tone as this

      11        sign can be the better because it is a very

      12        unusual thing to place on this building

      13        elevation, so -- and I know you need the size in

      14        order to communicate to the neighborhood,

      15        although I'd still like to see it a little

      16        smaller.

      17             But if the tone of the lettering can be

      18        such that it's visible but not a jarring

      19        juxtaposition with the coloring of the building,

      20        that would be my choice.

      21             So that's another thing I'd like for staff

      22        to look at, the actual sample tags.  Usually

      23        there's a little physical sample you can bring

      24        in and have them make sure that that bronze

      25        isn't too dark.
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       1             So my objections are still similar and --

       2        but I very much appreciate the church's

       3        willingness to work with them on the right font

       4        and also on the right color.

       5             MR. WEISS:  So you think bronze is more

       6        appropriate?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it may be too

       8        dark without -- you know, a lot of times bronze

       9        gets quite dark.  It just depends.  I was

      10        thinking, actually, of more like a brushed gold

      11        finish, a pale gold so that it was subtle and

      12        blended with the brick color of this building.

      13             MR. FRILEY:  I tend to agree.  I'm okay

      14        with the capital letters.

      15             I do still have a little thought about the

      16        thickness of the letters as shown in the

      17        millwork design studio.  They do seem to be

      18        somewhat thick from a profile standpoint, so I

      19        do agree with the other commissioner on that,

      20        but I think that's something you could probably

      21        work out.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other comments?

      23        Anybody want to make a motion?

      24             MR. WEISS:  Angela, if you want to frame a

      25        motion . . .
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Last time I really --

       2        it's difficult for me because I don't think it

       3        is the right kind of signage for this building

       4        just on a fundamental level.

       5             I can go ahead and do it.  Is there -- do

       6        you think the church would be willing to discuss

       7        the size of this signage?  There's also the

       8        question of the band behind the signage that --

       9        what was the -- someone refresh my memory.

      10             We had chosen not to cover up the Avondale

      11        Baptist signage; is that right?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  The last motion included

      13        that they not grout in or fill in the existing

      14        wording that's in the band.  They were going to

      15        kind of smooth it out and then just attach these

      16        on top of it and -- I mean, it's obviously going

      17        to get potentially damaged a little bit with the

      18        attachment, but at least it would be a little

      19        bit more reversible, I guess, if it came down to

      20        that, but that was the motion from last time.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think the concern

      22        was that we wanted to be able to see the old

      23        sign.  I think we were afraid you couldn't cover

      24        it up very well.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.  That it may not have
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       1        a very good appearance, you know, kind of

       2        looking like it's -- that would draw more

       3        attention to it than just staying there and

       4        putting something on top of it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's certainly possible that

       6        it could be done well.  I don't know who's going

       7        to do it.

       8             MR. STARK:  And I would be willing to make

       9        a recommendation of reducing the size 10 percent

      10        if that works better for you, Angela.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it would.  Why

      12        don't we do that.  If you're willing to work

      13        with them on the size, and then it also gives

      14        you a little bit of flexibility.  Maybe it's

      15        above that band.  If it comes down in size just

      16        enough, it might be able to float between the

      17        two and --

      18             MR. STARK:  I believe last time Lisa -- if

      19        I'm correct about -- I think they were trying

      20        not to go into the brick and you had the mortar

      21        in between the brick that only left you so much

      22        room that you could go into, and I think that's

      23        why they were looking at going through the band.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  We had had a recommendation

      25        in keeping with how we normally deal with
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       1        attachments to brick buildings, and that's that

       2        the attachment try to be done through the mortar

       3        joints, but I think, as I understand it, it's

       4        got kind of an uneven pattern to it.

       5             The person that was actually involved with

       6        the application -- they had explained that if

       7        the purpose is to try to avoid harming the

       8        brick, it's actually easier to go into the band

       9        because he can limit where those attachments are

      10        going to be within the scope of the letter, but

      11        trying to predict where they're going to fall on

      12        the brick pattern becomes more problematic.

      13             So that's where it -- if you're trying to

      14        avoid the damage to the brick, then putting it

      15        on the band became the preference versus trying

      16        to move it above the band.

      17             Something else that -- I don't know if we

      18        discussed this last time, but you might be able

      19        to do a solid back that had the lettering on the

      20        solid piece.  I mean, they would still -- the

      21        solid piece would kind of follow the band and

      22        kind of cover the existing letters, but it would

      23        still have the appearance of the letters being

      24        proposed.  So you're covering versus, you know,

      25        filling in the existing sign, and it may make it
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       1        easier to attach.

       2             I don't know.  That's just something that

       3        we thought of after the fact.

       4             MR. STARK:  And I think, Jerry, your

       5        concern was how thick the letters are.  Alan is

       6        not here to say how thick the millwork letters

       7        are, but if you want to make a recommendation on

       8        that, that's fine also, that we can stay within

       9        that depth of it.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The ones in the proposal

      11        look like they're at least three inches thick.

      12             MR. WEISS:  Yeah.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's pretty thick.

      14             I'll tell you what I'll do.  I'm going to

      15        put a thickness limitation in it and the staff

      16        can advise us on this.  I was thinking about two

      17        inches thick, something that's just a little

      18        more low profile.  If there are issues with

      19        that, can we raise it where they're -- it's two

      20        and a quarter --

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just to reduce the profile

      22        so they're not -- that's fine.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  All right.  I

      24        think we are ready to go.

      25             Thank you very much for your cooperation.
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       1             MR. STARK:  Thank you.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have closed the public

       4        hearing.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I'm going to

       6        make a motion on COA-09-687 for 1657 Edgewood

       7        Avenue, to approve the applicant's request for a

       8        new building sign with the following

       9        recommendations:

      10             One, that the overall size of the signage

      11        be reduced by approximately 10 percent and that

      12        the profile of the lettering be reduced by

      13        approximately an equal amount; that the coloring

      14        of the lettering will also be either brushed

      15        aluminum or brushed bronze or a brushed gold,

      16        with the color to be -- final color to be

      17        selected by staff that's most compatible with

      18        the building elevation.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      20             Do we have a second?

      21             MS. PAULL:  I have a quick question, sorry,

      22        for some clarification.

      23             Through the Chair, Angela, you had noted

      24        that they were recommendations.  Are those

      25        recommendations or conditions?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Conditions.

       2             MS. PAULL:  Thank you.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  And another point of

       4        clarification.  The second one concerning the

       5        profile, you said by approximately the same

       6        percent.  Is that reducing it by 10 percent or

       7        just reducing it?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  As close to two inches in

       9        profile depth as possible.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      12             Do we have a second?

      13             MR. WEISS:  I'll second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and

      17        second.  All in favor say aye.

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      20        approved COA-09-687 with conditions.

      21             All right.  The next item to be heard is

      22        COA-09-727, 1439 Pine Grove Avenue.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the

      24        Commission, this is a request for an addition to

      25        a split-level house on Pine Grove Avenue that
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       1        was built in about 1938.

       2             As you can see here (indicating), this is

       3        the front of the house and it's got a built-in

       4        one-bay garage and above that is actually a

       5        bedroom, and this is view of it from the -- from

       6        the cross street beside it.

       7             This is a view that you would see from

       8        Pine Grove if you're driving in from Park

       9        Street, and the addition is going to go right

      10        back here (indicating), in this area right here

      11        (indicating).  Again, you can see where the

      12        garage is and the bedroom is.

      13             The building has not been severely

      14        altered.  The only real change that has been

      15        made was a one-story wood frame addition that

      16        was made that's sitting on the rear of the

      17        property, and you can see it's set back from the

      18        corner of the main structure.

      19             We don't have a photograph to show you

      20        where this addition is going to go, but in the

      21        back of the house where the previous addition

      22        was placed and the back wall of the original

      23        building makes sort of like an L and the

      24        addition is going to go within that L.

      25             It's going to be basically two-story and
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       1        the upper floor will provide a new bathroom to

       2        the bedroom, and the downstairs, I assume, is

       3        going to function as part of the garage.

       4             This addition is going to be about 11 feet

       5        by 8 feet, 6 inches.  And it will be wood frame,

       6        but it will have cementitious siding that's

       7        going to match the product that was found on the

       8        previous addition.

       9             The addition is located to the rear.  Its

      10        visibility is going to be very limited from the

      11        public right-of-way, and therefore, we are

      12        recommending approval with these conditions.

      13             One of the things about the addition, the

      14        way it's submitted and the way our report reads,

      15        is that the wall of the addition, as you would

      16        see it from here (indicating), is even with the

      17        wall plane of the original building.

      18             We're recommending that the wall of the

      19        proposed addition be moved back at least

      20        6 inches to clearly be differentiated from the

      21        original building.

      22             There's also, as you see in your plans, on

      23        the second floor a single window.  And that

      24        window is very close to the corner of the

      25        addition, and we're proposing that also be moved
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       1        back close -- at least 6 inches off the corner

       2        and that if it has to change in size per a

       3        change in location that it still maintain the

       4        vertical orientation.

       5             The third condition is that the window, of

       6        course, have a raised profile muntin and that it

       7        be framed in a traditional manner and recessed

       8        within the opening.

       9             There's a door also on the first floor, and

      10        again, what we see in the rendering is that we

      11        condition that door to be a panel-style door.

      12             And the final condition is that any

      13        modifications that have to be made to the plans

      14        by action of the commission be submitted to the

      15        Planning and Development Department for permits

      16        to ensure they were made.

      17             And that's our recommendation.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does anybody have any

      19        questions of the staff report?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      22        public hearing.

      23             Anybody here to speak on this matter?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Be sworn in.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Adam Smythers, 2849 Ionic

       3        Avenue, Jacksonville, Florida 32210.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. SMYTHERS:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       8        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

       9        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      10             MR. SMYTHERS:  Yes.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             MR. SMYTHERS:  The plans that you guys have

      13        just received are the revised elevations and

      14        floor plan.  We were fine with all the

      15        conditions.

      16             The only issue that we had was that the

      17        proposed window -- if you look at your second

      18        page, it shows that it's centered over the

      19        toilet.  And they're requesting to move it down,

      20        but there's a vanity there that will have a

      21        mirror and it will interfere with that, so what

      22        we're recommending is to relocate the window to

      23        the back of the building but keep it in the same

      24        style with the exterior muntins, but that way it

      25        will allow us to keep the window but will
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       1        actually increase the window and -- since we

       2        can't slide it down, that's the next logical

       3        choice as to where to place it.

       4             The plans also show that we put a panel

       5        style design door and we've stepped it in

       6        6 inches.  You can see that on the floor plan as

       7        well as the elevations.

       8             So the only change to the condition that

       9        we're requesting is to relocate the window to

      10        the back of the building.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      12             MR. SMYTHERS:  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      14        on this?

      15             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Jennifer Mansfield,

      17        Riverside Avondale Preservation, 2623 Herschel

      18        Street.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      20        hand for me, please.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  (Complies.)

      22             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      23        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      24        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      25             MR. SMYTHERS:  Yes.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Our design review committee

       3        agreed with the staff conditions.

       4             We do believe that a window on the side is

       5        important because it will be a large expanse of

       6        wall without a window if there isn't one.  In

       7        fact, we would suggest adding a window to the

       8        back regardless.

       9             I'm not sure if you have seen the last

      10        updated plans that he spoke about, but our

      11        architects were concerned with -- just as a

      12        recommendation to the homeowner -- about the

      13        roof of the second -- the two-story addition and

      14        how it might create water shedding problems and

      15        suggested that they might consider a shed roof

      16        instead.

      17             And those were the only comments that the

      18        design review committee had.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      20             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I will close the public

      23        hearing and bring it back to the commissioners.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I feel like the applicant

      25        has done a good job responding to the
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       1        conditions.

       2             The 8 foot length of wall, while it would

       3        be nice to have a window, I'm of the opinion

       4        it's probably okay without it on the side

       5        elevation.  It certainly works better in the

       6        revised plan that was submitted today to have

       7        the window on back as the plan -- so as the

       8        architect here today, I'm comfortable without

       9        having that window.

      10             I do want to reiterate the last comment.

      11        You do have a real water issue here.  There will

      12        be a big cricket or something in that corner the

      13        way it's drawn, and I'm sure you'll work that

      14        out before you get to the -- but I appreciate

      15        the application.

      16             It's all on the back.  It's very minimally

      17        visible from the street, and I think that always

      18        shows the sign of an applicant who's willing to

      19        work within the guidelines.

      20             (Inaudible.)

      21             Do we need to -- do you want us to --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  If anybody would like

      23        to make a motion.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I move that we

      25        approve COA-09-727 with the condition that it's
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       1        approved as submitted by the applicant today, on

       2        January 27th, and with the additional condition

       3        from the staff report that the proposed windows

       4        have the exterior profiled muntins framed out in

       5        the traditional manner and recessed within the

       6        opening, and also the condition that any

       7        modified plans and final permit plans be

       8        submitted to staff for review.

       9             MR. WEISS:  How about the door?

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think he has

      11        incorporated all those into the modified plans.

      12             MR. WEISS:  Should we just reflect per the

      13        plans submitted?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      15             MR. WEISS:  I'm sorry.  I'll second that.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      17        second.

      18             All in favor.

      19             Aye.

      20             MR. WEISS:  Aye.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      24             MS. SIMON:  Nay.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  One opposed.
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       1             By your action, you have approved

       2        COA-09-727 with conditions.

       3             Okay.  Our next case is COA-10-005, 1245

       4        Donald Street.  And before the staff makes a

       5        report, let us get it in the book -- with so

       6        many consent agendas, these are not in numbered

       7        order.

       8             Okay.  Go ahead.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the

      10        Commission, this is a request for a total window

      11        replacement for this property at 1245 Donald

      12        Street.

      13             It is a duplex.  This is the photograph of

      14        the Florida master site file (indicating),

      15        probably taken in '92, and -- but as far as

      16        alterations, the building has been significantly

      17        altered.  Although it is identified as

      18        contributing, it was built in 1942, which is

      19        very close to the end of the historic period of

      20        significance for the district.

      21             The building has been altered, and the

      22        alterations include -- we believe that this is

      23        the original two-story screened porch or porches

      24        for each floor, and also that there's been the

      25        addition of a brick veneer wall here.  The
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       1        remaining part of -- the other remaining three

       2        sides of the house are covered by asbestos

       3        siding.  I'm not sure if that's original or

       4        whether it itself covers some material.

       5             Then, of course, the entryway right here

       6        (indicating), which appears to probably be a

       7        stoop at one time has been enclosed with brick

       8        as well.  You can see the building has had quite

       9        a bit of alterations.

      10             There's limited amount of windows on the

      11        enclosure of the sun porches on the side, and

      12        the windows that are there are a more

      13        contemporary aluminum replacement product.

      14             The original windows are still present.

      15        They are a wooden, double hung sash window with

      16        a two-over-two light -- with a two-over-two

      17        light design that's divided horizontally.

      18             When we review window replacement, we look

      19        at the application and the material that the

      20        applicant provided, and we also do a site visit,

      21        which we did in this particular case.

      22             And for us to recommend a replacement,

      23        particularly with a contributing property, even

      24        though the building has been altered and is

      25        fairly recent in construction, we have to come
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       1        to the conclusion that at least 50 percent of

       2        the windows or more have to be replaced.

       3             It's our interpretation and our conclusion

       4        that that threshold has not been made.  Most of

       5        the windows that are there appear to be

       6        salvageable.  They have not been replaced except

       7        for the sun porch.

       8             So we're recommending denial of this

       9        application based on that, which is consistent

      10        to how we have approached and recommended on

      11        other window replacements on contributing

      12        properties.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does anybody have any

      14        questions of the staff report?

      15             MR. WEISS:  Just clarify, Joel.

      16             So you're saying they're all original

      17        except for two --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  I believe it's two that's on

      19        the sun porch.

      20             MR. WEISS:  Okay.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  When that was enclosed, they

      22        used those windows.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Looking at -- are -- I

      24        was going to say, are any of the others visible

      25        from the street?  Just those two on the end?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  As far as the sun porch

       2        goes, yes, just the two on the end.  And then,

       3        of course, the four windows that you see on the

       4        front facade.  There's a house next door that

       5        blocks this building and those side windows and,

       6        of course, the rear you cannot see.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But we think those porch,

       8        quote-unquote, windows are not original anyway

       9        because that was a porch?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  I'm real confident

      11        they're not original.  They're more of a '60s

      12        era aluminum -- brushed aluminum metallic

      13        window.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      17        public hearing.

      18             Anybody here to speak on this?

      19             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hello.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mary Kane, K-a-n-e, 1245

      23        Donald Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32205.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MS. KANE:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

       4        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       5             MS. KANE:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MS. KANE:  Thank you for the opportunity to

       8        speak and thank you for --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to speak into the

      10        microphone so we can hear you.

      11             MS. KANE:  I was going to walk over there

      12        and hand you a lot of wonderful stuff.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  When you come over,

      14        you have to go back to the microphone.

      15             Thanks.

      16             MS. KANE:  I brought with me pictures of

      17        the property, which I purchased in August.

      18        Actually, my son bought it.  He's in the Navy

      19        and stationed in Groton and can't be here, but

      20        it's his purchase.  But it's my -- I'm bearing

      21        the costs of the renovations for him and I'm

      22        occupying the lower unit.

      23             When I say "I'm occupying the lower unit,"

      24        I actually spend a good deal of time with my

      25        daughter and her husband, Ruth McDonald, a local
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       1        attorney here, because it's uninhabitable.  I

       2        cannot not take a shower in my own property.

       3             I totally support the idea of historic

       4        preservation and restoration, and it was my

       5        deepest desire to refurbish those windows.  And

       6        my dad in his 70s in New York, who has been a

       7        handyman his whole life, said that that was

       8        crazy, and I didn't want to listen to him.

       9             The cost of replacing the windows is less

      10        than $6,000 and there's a tax rebate, and that

      11        is because the government is trying to encourage

      12        us going green, being more efficient, and also

      13        to stimulate the economy.

      14             The cost of refurbishing the windows --

      15        there's an estimate included in those papers --

      16        is between 5- and $600 per window, and there's

      17        less energy efficiency and no tax rebate for

      18        that.

      19             The property that I live in is sort of an

      20        ugly duckling, and it's surrounded by a lot of

      21        ugly ducklings.  In front of me, if you go far

      22        enough, you find the river and find beautiful

      23        homes.  And behind me you find neighborhood

      24        after neighborhood in serious trouble, and those

      25        neighborhoods are creeping into my neighborhood.
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       1             And on my street, when you look around, to

       2        the right of my house, between myself and the

       3        school, is a property identical to mine.  I'm

       4        sure they were built at the same time, and those

       5        people do a wonderful job taking care of that.

       6             To the left is an eight-unit apartment

       7        building that the paint is flaking off of, tiles

       8        are falling down.

       9             In front of me, straight out the front

      10        doors, there's a vacant house that's been vacant

      11        since before I bought my property.

      12             To the left of that house, there's a duplex

      13        with one vacancy; to the left of that there's a

      14        duplex with one vacancy; to the left of that

      15        there's three units that are all vacant.

      16             On the other side of the apartment

      17        building, there is a beautiful little

      18        cottage-like property with the RAP sign on it

      19        that is worth preserving.  It is vacant and for

      20        sale, and it has been vacant and for sale since

      21        before I bought my property.

      22             There are more vacancies around me than

      23        there are occupancies.  I want very much to take

      24        care of my home and take care of my

      25        neighborhood.  I cannot afford to do what I'm
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       1        being asked to do.

       2             I need to replumb so I can take a shower in

       3        my own house.  I need to rewire.  I want to

       4        provide the tenant with the most appropriate

       5        living conditions that I can, as well as,

       6        frankly, to keep my edge with having a tenant

       7        since there are so many vacancies around me.

       8             In an ideal world, I wish I could refurbish

       9        the windows, but I think it's too late for my

      10        neighborhood to be in an ideal world.

      11             I have letters of support there from a

      12        teacher at the school and from two neighbors.  I

      13        can't take my granddaughter to my home because

      14        it's too dirty inside because it needs

      15        repainting and the floors need refinishing.

      16             When I bought it, all the cupboards and all

      17        the windows were painted shut.  The floors are

      18        scratched and need refinishing badly, and the

      19        plaster walls are deteriorating.

      20             It needs to be reroofed and the landscape

      21        needs a lot of work.  I am not only on a fixed

      22        income, I have a finite amount of money which I

      23        would very much like to invest in this

      24        neighborhood, in this city and this county, but

      25        if I have to spend that much money on the
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       1        windows, I'm not going to be able to occupy my

       2        own home or bring my granddaughter over there.

       3             Air and sunlight are -- go through every

       4        window in the framing.  You can look through the

       5        cracks and see right out.

       6             I'm trying to think because I don't want to

       7        take up much more of your time.

       8             I would respectfully -- I'm not trying to

       9        be a wiseguy.  I would respectfully ask if it's

      10        required of me to refurbish the window, if any

      11        of the entities here today offer grants to help

      12        me do that.

      13             I want to thank the people on Mr. -- I

      14        don't want to -- McEachin and also Autumn.  They

      15        have been very helpful to me.

      16             Do you have any questions?

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions of --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a question.

      19             Can you -- I didn't know how much

      20        information was in here on the replacement

      21        window.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  I forgot to mention about

      23        the replacement.  They're proposing a vinyl

      24        window product that's manufactured by PGT, and I

      25        was told by the window company that they could
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       1        replicate with a profiled muntin that is a

       2        two-over-two horizontal design.

       3             MS. KANE:  Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  A lot of these pictures are

       5        not pictures of your home.

       6             MS. KANE:  No.  I wanted you to see all the

       7        views around.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       9             MS. KANE:  Behind me is an alley and

      10        there's a church that's at least three different

      11        colors and it's -- the windows are boarded up

      12        and so on.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I appreciate it.

      14             Any other questions of the speaker?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      17             Is there anyone else here who would like to

      18        speak on this?

      19             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

      21        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

      22             We agree with the staff report.  We believe

      23        strongly in the existing rules that require that

      24        the homeowner demonstrate that the windows are

      25        beyond repair, and we agree with the staff
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       1        report that the condition of the windows just

       2        don't seem to support that they aren't

       3        repairable and require replacement.

       4             As a person who lives on College Street, I

       5        can understand the applicants's desire to fix up

       6        her part of the neighborhood, but we feel that

       7        by not following the preservation rules as they

       8        are already established, that that would

       9        actually be a detriment to the development of

      10        the neighborhood and that the preservation rules

      11        as they exist and should be enforced equally to

      12        everyone will actually help the neighborhood in

      13        long run.

      14             And so we agree with the staff that the

      15        applicant should -- has the burden of showing

      16        that the windows are beyond repair, and that has

      17        not happened in this case.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      19             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We will close the public

      22        hearing and bring it back to the commissioners.

      23             MR. WEISS:  Joel, the district -- this is

      24        a '42, this construction date.  What's the date

      25        for the district?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  The period of significance

       2        for the district actually ends in

       3        '47 -- '46, '47, which is 50 years from the time

       4        that the date of the district was established.

       5             MR. WEISS:  I mean, my sense on this is

       6        adhere to the strict application of the rules,

       7        but that's why we're here.  Because if you had

       8        strict application of the rules, I don't think

       9        you would need us.  It would be black and white.

      10             I think when you look at this in the entire

      11        context, which I think you have to do, I don't

      12        see replacement of the windows as being any

      13        detriment to the neighborhood.  I think it would

      14        probably be an improvement to this home, taking

      15        into account that the work may not be done if we

      16        impose it strictly and it has financial hardship

      17        on the homeowner and they can't do the repair.

      18             I would rather see new windows come in,

      19        mimicking the same detail of the original.  I

      20        think you have to look at this in the entire

      21        context.

      22             So much that has occurred to this home, I

      23        don't see it having a negative impact.  And if

      24        it would set precedent for all future, I think I

      25        would say no, we shouldn't do that, but that's
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       1        why we're here.  So it doesn't set -- so we can

       2        look at these cases on an individual basis.

       3             I think you've got to look at them in the

       4        entire context of the home.  I just don't see it

       5        having a negative impact, with all respect to

       6        the neighborhood.  I just think you have to look

       7        at that on this.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you're sort of

       9        questioning the historic significance of the

      10        home?

      11             MR. WEISS:  In essence, yes.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with that.

      13             It's very hard not to just look at that

      14        structure and go, well, it's been so modified

      15        that it really does -- aside from existing in a

      16        district, it has not -- even in its original

      17        state, I don't know that it was really a

      18        contributing structure necessarily.  And,

      19        honestly, it has so many issues, that you would

      20        like to see them apply themselves to --

      21        aesthetically, to improve the look of it.

      22             I'm of the similar opinion.  We have to do

      23        something about the windows on the side

      24        elevation.  And when we take those into account

      25        we've got four on the front, that we're really
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       1        allowing them to change -- that affect the

       2        fabric of the neighborhood.

       3             Given that four of the twenty are the ones

       4        that are critical to the appearance, I'm

       5        inclined also to lean toward letting the

       6        applicant replace them and make them consistent

       7        and use those resources to other things which

       8        are needed to the improvement of the facade.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it possible to restore

      10        the four that are facing the street that can be

      11        seen that are part of the original structure?

      12             MR. FRILEY:  That was my question.

      13             The four in front or the --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was implying they could

      15        go ahead and replace them all, but that's

      16        something we can discuss.  I don't know that it

      17        makes a big --

      18             MR. WEISS:  I don't know the value to

      19        that.  I'd hate to do that to the homeowner

      20        because what is it really going to do?  You get

      21        a product that staff looks at, it has the same

      22        reveal, same setback, it doesn't matter.

      23             Look at in the context -- you're not going

      24        to really do -- put the owner through that

      25        hardship of dealing with two different types of
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       1        windows for what?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That was my point.

       3             Of the group of twenty windows, really

       4        there's only four that you could argue kind of

       5        contribute to the aesthetic, I guess, was my

       6        point --

       7             MR. WEISS:  You said two-over-two was an

       8        issue, so what are we really arguing about?

       9             You're going to keep the original

      10        two-over-two, so --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think that if -- I can see

      12        where we're leaning, but if we do go ahead and

      13        approve window replacement after the staff

      14        indicated that this house doesn't warrant it and

      15        the Riverside Avondale rules say they shouldn't

      16        be wholesale replacement, we'd better make a

      17        clear statement of why we're making a bending of

      18        those rules for this particular house because

      19        the next person that comes up might have the

      20        same situation.  So we've got to be careful

      21        here.  I don't mean careful; we need to be real

      22        clear.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My answer to that is the

      24        by date only is this a contributing structure.

      25        Otherwise, it really does not contribute to the
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       1        fabric.  In fact, the neighborhood would be

       2        better to level this and build something new.

       3             Not that you should, but aesthetically it

       4        really does not contribute.  I don't mean that

       5        as a criticism of your house, but as a case for

       6        why it's appropriate to replace its windows.

       7             MR. FRILEY:  Can I just hear one more time

       8        Joel's opinion just based off of the historical

       9        value of this property?  Just reiterate the

      10        historical significance.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  The building was identified

      12        as contributing, and that was probably based

      13        more upon its age than anything else.  As you

      14        can see, it has had some alterations, some

      15        pretty severe alterations that have changed the

      16        original appearance as you would see it from

      17        Donald Street.

      18             MR. WEISS:  He's already got them here, the

      19        number of alterations to the exterior.  The

      20        asbestos siding, enclosure of the porches, brick

      21        veneer.  We're talking about windows which are

      22        (inaudible), so that's not even as severe as

      23        what was already done.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Would someone like to

      25        make a motion on this?
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       1             MR. WEISS:  I think we already have enough

       2        in the record of why we're doing this.

       3             We're going to go ahead and move that we

       4        approve COA-10-005 with the product to be

       5        approved by staff.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  And, Mr. Weiss, would you

       7        also include our standard window conditions that

       8        we generally put in there?

       9             MR. WEISS:  Yes.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Recessed within the opening,

      11        fill in the space, and that it replicate the

      12        design, which is a two-over-two horizontal light

      13        with an exterior muntin.

      14             MR. WEISS:  Yes.  Just as he stated.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      16             Do we have a second?

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your action, you

      23        have approved COA-10-005.

      24             MS. KANE:  Thank you so much.

      25             And I just want you to know that my house
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       1        is going to get prettier and prettier, and I'm

       2        going to show you pictures.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm sorry.

       4             MS. KANE:  I agree.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Our next COA is

       6        COA-10-010, 2946 Downing Street.

       7             And before you do your report, if we could

       8        find it in our book.

       9             It's right here.  Go ahead.

      10             MS. PAULL:  This application is for a total

      11        window replacement.  The structure has 55 of its

      12        original windows.  They are, I believe, all

      13        metal casements with the exception of this right

      14        up here (indicating).

      15             They have been repaired.  The applicant

      16        will be able to speak to this more, but he has

      17        repaired them over the years and is seeking

      18        window replacement at this time.

      19             I believe he originally -- when I talked to

      20        him originally, was proposing to replace the

      21        casement windows with a sash style window that

      22        comes close to replicating the design that you

      23        see with the casements, the grid pattern.

      24             However, we were concerned the -- on the

      25        front facade in particular, about the corners
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       1        and how that would meet up and how that would

       2        affect the character of the structure.

       3             And so we were recommending approval with

       4        the condition that the applicant shall either

       5        restore or replicate all the casement windows or

       6        restore or replicate the front facade and around

       7        the front corner casement windows and use a sash

       8        style window on the remaining openings that

       9        maintains the grid design.

      10             And then it goes on to discuss -- the rest

      11        of the conditions are the standard window

      12        conditions.

      13             Joel and I did make a site visit, and you

      14        can see that there are -- is some damage and

      15        that some of them need to be replaced, but we

      16        weren't certain that replacing them with a sash

      17        style would maintain that style, and especially

      18        around the corners like that, which you can see

      19        the windows wrap the corners.  And it does occur

      20        on all four sides, but the main visible corners

      21        are on the front facade.

      22             So that's why we were conditioning and

      23        emphasizing the maintenance of the casements'

      24        appearance on the front.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of
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       1        staff report?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       4        public hearing.

       5             Is there anyone here to speak on this?

       6             (Audience members approaches the podium.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

       8        please.

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Martin Berry, 2339

      10        Oleander Street, Green Cove Springs, Florida.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      12        hand for me, please.

      13             MR. BERRY:  (Complies.)

      14             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      15        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      16        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      17             MR. BERRY:  Yes, I do.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sir, before you start, do

      20        you agree with staff recommendations?

      21             MR. BERRY:  I do.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We can make this real short.

      23             MR. WEISS:  You're all right going with

      24        casement windows?

      25             MR. BERRY:  No.
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       1             MR. WEISS:  Okay.  Well . . .

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.

       3             MR. BERRY:  I've been repairing the

       4        casement windows for 18 years and I've primed

       5        and painted them and they continue to rust back

       6        through because of the steel, and they need a

       7        great deal of repair now.

       8             My desire is to replace all of those

       9        windows except for the fixed windows that -- in

      10        the front there, and I think I can do that.

      11             I've talked to talk quite a few window

      12        installers, and I think it can be done keeping

      13        the same facade on the front with the mullions

      14        and the exposed muntins, and then possibly using

      15        the sash windows around on the rear or the back

      16        sides of the ones that can't be seen from the

      17        front.

      18             But in what -- one thing that I had

      19        proposed or thought about doing was making those

      20        four windows that you see on the front --

      21        they're 9 feet, each one -- and making that a

      22        fixed window with the exact same mullions and

      23        exposed muntins to make it look exactly the same

      24        and then there's still -- for example, on the

      25        living room, dining room, looking at that left
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       1        side, that's one room front to back all the way,

       2        and it would still leave like 14 or 16 feet of

       3        windows that could be opened.

       4             So that is my desire, to -- to keep the

       5        historic look yet replace the windows.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

       7             Thank you.

       8             Anyone else here to speak on this?

       9             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

      11        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

      12             We've had a lot of houses of this period

      13        come up with these type of windows, and we know

      14        that it's very difficult to find someone who

      15        makes them or reappears them anymore.

      16             This is a very difficult one for us because

      17        the style of the window, the placement of the

      18        window is an integral aspect of the architecture

      19        of this particular building.

      20             We don't feel that a sash style window

      21        would be appropriate because the meeting rails

      22        would be very obvious and would create a much

      23        thicker appearance than is now in the grid

      24        pattern, and that casement is more appropriate.

      25             So we agreed with staff on this one and
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       1        think that a casement should be required.

       2             If the owner wanted to do a fixed window

       3        that mimicked how it looks now, that wouldn't be

       4        a problem to us.  I would caution him on his

       5        resale value of having windows that wouldn't

       6        open, though, but it would probably look fine.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       8             Anybody else here to speak?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      11        public hearing.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think this one is very

      13        simple.  Those windows are a really important

      14        character-defining element of this facade, and I

      15        think if the homeowner -- you know, staff agrees

      16        they need to be replaced.  I don't think

      17        double-hungs will give you the appropriate

      18        aesthetic.

      19             I think the fixed window may work fine,

      20        especially along the front on the long elevation

      21        with the appropriate mullions, and then he

      22        could -- as it turns the corner, they could

      23        become operable casements, but they need to be a

      24        casement appearance look in terms of the

      25        proportion of the muntins and the styles and
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       1        rails.

       2             So I think the staff conditions as written

       3        are fine, with the modification that we allow

       4        for a fixed window on the front if that helps

       5        the applicant meet the aesthetic requirement.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?

       7             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I have a

       8        question for Commissioner Schifanella.

       9             The fixed pane, would that wrap around the

      10        corner or would you allow him to put a sash

      11        style around the corner?

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He may have to -- those

      13        would be kind of structurally significant, those

      14        windows, but they will be mulled into the

      15        corner.  As the turn, you know, you could have a

      16        pair of those as operable casements as you --

      17             MS. PAULL:  Around the corner.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  It's wrapping the

      19        corner.  He's right in that it will save him

      20        some money.  They can make those profile, those

      21        muntins, to mimic that in a big fixed window.

      22        So it appears that it's the three pairs of

      23        casements.  And then if he wants the operable

      24        window as it turns the corner, he can do that.

      25             But I think allowing some of those to be
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       1        fixed, as long as they mimic the pattern, is

       2        fine.  I think we should strike the double hung

       3        sash because I don't think -- RAP is right

       4        there.  You're not going to get the right look.

       5             MS. PAULL:  What about on the back of the

       6        structure?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't see any evidence

       8        of -- I don't see what's going on back there.

       9        Is it exactly the same?

      10             MS. PAULL:  Every corner on both stories

      11        has that --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I would keep it

      13        consistent if I were the homeowner and use the

      14        fixed glass wherever you are able to save your

      15        cost there and then switch to the casement where

      16        you need them operable.

      17             I think once you design one of these units,

      18        you're going to be able to use them on all four

      19        corners.  I think for installation and pricing,

      20        that might be the best solution for you.

      21             MR. FRILEY:  I agree.  I think you should

      22        keep it consistent.

      23             MR. WEISS:  I would not allow sash style

      24        anywhere around, and I think we are probably

      25        helping the homeowner if we do that too.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other comments?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody like to make a

       4        motion?

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

       6        COA-10-010 at 2946 Downing Street for the

       7        replacement of 55 original windows with the

       8        staff conditions, except I'd like to modify

       9        condition one to allow for a combination of

      10        fixed windows or casement windows which mimic

      11        the muntin pattern of the existing window and

      12        that no sash style windows will be used as part

      13        of that infill.

      14             And all other conditions will remain in

      15        place.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We have a

      17        motion.

      18             Any comment?

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Can -- I believe there are

      20        some sash style -- I mean, you're still allowing

      21        for the sash style if they are present on there

      22        or is that --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought there were

      24        none.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Is there two on the front?
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       1        I don't know if they're original.

       2             MR. WEISS:  Those will have to be replaced.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Those are actually fixed

       4        windows.

       5             MR. WEISS:  I'll second that.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and

       7        second.

       8             Any further discussion?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      13        approved COA-10-010 with conditions.

      14             Okay.  Next one, which is the next in our

      15        book, COA-10-011, 118 West Adams Street.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  This application is

      17        for a storefront and some signage changes.  You

      18        will see the existing structure on the screen.

      19        This is not its original facade (indicating).

      20        This is a picture of what it looked like before

      21        the existing facade was put on, and here are

      22        some pictures of the historic facade.

      23             So at some point in its history it went

      24        from a very elaborate column design with a

      25        cartouche over the door, traditional windows to
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       1        each side of the main entry, it went to a very

       2        altered first floor.

       3             And, thankfully, the owners of the building

       4        did take advantage of, I believe, the federal

       5        tax credits and sought local landmark status to

       6        take advantage of our local historic

       7        preservation, local property tax exemption that

       8        we have, and they rehabilitated the building and

       9        provided it with its current facade.

      10             That work was reviewed by the State and by

      11        our office at that time and was supported

      12        because it took it back to its previous -- more

      13        in keeping with the original design.

      14             The current proposal would affect this area

      15        that's shown as a red square on the screen.

      16        Actually, I'm sorry.  It's actually this one bay

      17        here.

      18             They're wanting to install a new door in

      19        that right-hand bay with an awning and some

      20        signage above.

      21             The purpose of this is -- the new tenant

      22        for that pace is wanting to have outside access

      23        to the sidewalk.  You can access -- the central

      24        doors actually go into a foyer space -- or lobby

      25        space rather, that has doors off of it to the
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       1        tenant space that this is associated with, but

       2        they're wanting a door that actually accesses

       3        the outside versus having to go into the lobby.

       4             You can see a profile also up here that

       5        shows the sign that they're proposing that

       6        projects from the building.  That is shown --

       7        here it would be attached at the bottom of the

       8        kind of third floor windows, and then you have

       9        your awning.

      10             Now, the awning is attached above the

      11        spandrel pattern that you have here

      12        (indicating).  It would fall right below the

      13        upper windows and then come down.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are they doing it on both

      15        sides?

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just the one side.

      17             The other side actually is the lobby space

      18        for the elevators and for the stair for the

      19        upper floors, and that's where a guard station

      20        is posted.

      21             So the -- so once you walk into that main

      22        entry, you have doors that would lead into this

      23        space and then into that tenant space.  The

      24        proposal is only for the right-hand side.

      25             This just kind of gives you an
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       1        understanding as far as the interior layout.

       2        Again, these are the existing doors that provide

       3        access to those spaces.  And once you go in,

       4        there's a main set of doors that would provide

       5        for the restaurant that is planning on going

       6        in.  And this is the proposed door

       7        (indicating).

       8             Although the existing facade is not

       9        original, it's certainly an improvement over the

      10        altered facade that it replaced and it's very

      11        much in keeping with the proportions and

      12        arrangement of the original design.

      13             We felt that the proposed changes really

      14        deviated from that and kind of made it off

      15        balance.  It has a very symmetrical -- it's a

      16        very narrow front, and so we could not support

      17        it as proposed.

      18             There may be some ability to install

      19        awnings.  We would not want it to go up that

      20        high as that covers kind of a feature of the

      21        building.  We would certainly want it applied to

      22        both window bays to keep that symmetry.

      23             As far as signage goes, certainly there is

      24        some opportunity for having interior signage,

      25        but it is a big window today that you could, you
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       1        know, put a large sign inside that and that

       2        wouldn't even necessarily trip the COA process.

       3             There might also be some opportunity for --

       4        if an awning is put up, that you can do kind of

       5        a smaller-scale sign underneath the awning that

       6        would face the sidewalk, which I think is one of

       7        their concerns, is that they want to make sure

       8        they have visibility for people in downtown

       9        walking down the sidewalk, and that would

      10        provide some opportunity for a smaller-scale

      11        sign to be installed underneath the awning.

      12        Kind of hanging in this space (indicating).  You

      13        see those a lot of times in more neighborhood

      14        commercial-type areas.

      15             So, unfortunately, based on the design as

      16        proposed, we were recommending denial.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Lisa, what is -- what is

      18        the -- can you go back to the photograph of the

      19        exterior?

      20             What's the material of the circles in the

      21        block material next to the circles, next to the

      22        Shultz (phonetic)?  Is that a ceramic material?

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  I don't think so.  I think

      24        it may be -- I don't know if it's cast or not.

      25        I don't think it is anything fancy like marble
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       1        or -- as this was kind of recreated.  I can look

       2        in the file and see if I can find more

       3        information.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Obviously covering up one

       5        and not the other, and that --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The little circle in the

       7        circle, there's nothing precious about that

       8        except -- because that was part of the

       9        modification.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's part of the

      11        modification.  It's just that normally when we

      12        deal with installing awnings, which is something

      13        that we can address administratively, we're

      14        looking for it to follow the lines of the window

      15        and the shape of the window, and the placement

      16        is directly associated with the window or

      17        perhaps the transom above it, but I don't know

      18        that we've ever approved something that went

      19        that much farther above the window placement.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  My last question, the dark

      21        material that is on both sides of the building

      22        in front of the proposed door, what is that?  I

      23        just can't tell from that.  I mean, is that a

      24        window sill that runs underneath now?

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  This is kind of a large knee
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       1        wall that's a solid material.  I'm not sure if

       2        it's granite it or it's just painted out to be a

       3        darker color.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you would be having to

       5        remove a portion of that to put a door -- just

       6        on one side?

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  (Nods head.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

       9        of the staff report?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      12        hearing.

      13             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mike Langton, 1300 Oak

      15        Haven Road, 32207.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      17        hand for me, please.

      18             MR. LANGTON:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      21        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      22             MR. LANGTON:  I do.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      24             MR. LANGTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

      25        members of the Commission.
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       1             I presently lease the seventh floor, the

       2        entire seventh floor of this building, and I

       3        also am the property owner of the building

       4        directly across the street, the W.A. Knight

       5        building, which is an historic adaptive reuse

       6        1920s building that I put on the National

       7        Register, thanks to your participation and

       8        support, so I have a particular strong record in

       9        terms of historic restoration.

      10             I'm very much in favor of this petition.

      11             I want to tell you a little historic note.

      12        Back a little over 12 years I acquired the

      13        Richard (phonetic) plantation, which at the time

      14        was your number one priority for preservation.

      15        It was the oldest house, continuously occupied

      16        house in Jacksonville.  Built sometime the

      17        1840s, perhaps even as early as 1832, and --

      18             My wife and a wonderful young architect

      19        named Angela Schifanella designed some changes

      20        to that structure, about $800,000 worth,

      21        actually.

      22             I brought those petitions to you.  Joel and

      23        Lisa were very supportive; however, they told

      24        me, no, you could not have four openings, door

      25        openings on the front of the structure.  I was
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       1        very aggravated by that, but in the end I went

       2        along with it and maintained the original view

       3        of the structure, which was the three-door

       4        casement openings.

       5             Very, very mad at you considering I was

       6        saving your number one priority and I was

       7        spending a fortune on it and I was doing the

       8        right thing.

       9             I have learned after eight years of living

      10        in the structure -- didn't take me that long,

      11        but that's how long I've been there now -- that

      12        you were right and I was wrong, and the

      13        structure works much better with the three

      14        doors.

      15             That doesn't mean you're always right, and

      16        in this case your staff is absolutely dead

      17        wrong, and let me tell you why they're dead

      18        wrong.

      19             Retail and restaurants in downtown is

      20        suffering dramatically.  Jerry, who owns the

      21        Zodiac Grill and runs a very class operation and

      22        has a thriving business, he would probably stay

      23        in the structure he's in, which is the corner of

      24        this very block in a horrible building, but the

      25        interior is very pleasant and he would stay
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       1        there if it was not for recalcitrant behavior

       2        and conditions of his current landlord, so he's

       3        decided to move to this structure.

       4             Jerry has to have a door that opens from

       5        the street.  Restaurants cannot be on second

       6        floors.  They cannot be through lobbies.  They

       7        just don't thrive as well.

       8             He needs the proper signage and he needs a

       9        proper awning.

      10             I own the only historic building on that

      11        street that has been restored to its original

      12        1920s look.  I think that's correct, Joel.  And

      13        I'm not in favor of the changes he's about to

      14        make in this building.

      15             Every part of that structure today is not

      16        original.  Those windows are all aluminum case.

      17        Ugly, ugly windows.  The whole first floor has

      18        been changed.  Part of the second floor has been

      19        changed, and I think the alterations he's about

      20        to make all make sense.

      21             That dark structure, Mr. Chairman, you

      22        mentioned is a piece of concrete and it has on

      23        it a very attractive piece of metal that spikes

      24        up so bums can't sit on it.  Just a beautiful

      25        front structure.
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       1             I think he will make dramatic improvements

       2        and I ask and plead with you to allow Jerry to

       3        do what he thinks he needs to do to run a

       4        successful restaurant.

       5             Thank you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak?

       7             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  William Montgomery, 118

      11        West Adams Street.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      13        hand for me, please.

      14             MR. MONTGOMERY:  (Complies.)

      15             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      16        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      17        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      18             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Yes.

      19             I also currently lease an office in the

      20        building, on the sixth floor, and I concur with

      21        what they're trying to do.

      22             I've seen previous restaurants try to

      23        survive in this place and definitely he needs a

      24        separate access to this restaurant.  It is very

      25        important, and I think, again, he will be
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       1        articulate and definitive in what he wants to do

       2        and keeping it in the concept of making it look

       3        good.

       4             There are places, again, across the street

       5        that have made similar changes in a recessed

       6        doorway, and I agree and plea that you would

       7        allow this.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Okay.

      10             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Jerry Ewais, E-w-a-i-s,

      12        130 West Adams Street 32202.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             MR. EWAIS:  (Complies.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      17        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      18        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      19             MR. EWAIS:  Yes, ma'am.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      21             MR. EWAIS:  How you doing?

      22             Just going to be short with you.  I moved

      23        to downtown area February 1st, 2000.  And since

      24        then, I been running restaurant, Zodiac Grill,

      25        which is on the corner here, and I believe it is
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       1        a successful business since I stay there

       2        fourteen years.

       3             The most this restaurant is being -- not by

       4        choice, but as Mr. Mike said, you know, I have

       5        horrible landlord, but that is not this story.

       6             The story on this building, there was

       7        about -- since 2000 there was, like, four or

       8        five restaurants come to town and the last one

       9        was Mud Grill (phonetic), which is a known

      10        restaurant in town, and it didn't succeed.

      11             I believe, as a business owner, the only

      12        reason for access to that restaurant -- and when

      13        we sign the lease with Mr. Shultz, we do agree

      14        to open that entrance for one reason.  If you

      15        want to go inside that restaurant, you have to

      16        go the main street -- main door.  You have to go

      17        to the second door and go to third door.  So

      18        there is no success to any business if you want

      19        to go to three door inside.

      20             I do believe if we're going to be in that

      21        place, we're going to successful.  If we're

      22        going to have the restaurant in that building

      23        without opening on the street, I don't think

      24        Zodiak would succeed, and it's going to take a

      25        year, year and a half to close.
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       1             So the thing is how we can help small

       2        businesses in downtown to succeed.

       3             Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       5             Anybody else that would like to speak?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close the

       8        public and hearing bring it back to the

       9        commissioners.

      10             I'm not as concerned about the door as I am

      11        the awning.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My concern, it's not

      13        symmetrical.  I could live with a higher awning

      14        because that little inset, while it's -- to me,

      15        there's -- you know, I think it was a mechanism

      16        to fill the spandrel panel with a little

      17        decoration.  So if part of that gets covered up

      18        or it needs to be redesigned, that I'm not as

      19        concerned about as the fact that one side is

      20        going to be so dramatically different.

      21             I think a door is fine too.  That may be a

      22        question really for the building owner.  I don't

      23        know if someone that's presenting on behalf of

      24        the applicant can address that.

      25             Would they --
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       1             MR. MONTGOMERY:  I could present on behalf

       2        of the building owner.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Would they consider doing

       4        the awning change to both sides?

       5             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Certainly they would, yes.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I would be much more

       7        comfortable with that.

       8             MR. WEISS:  Without breaking through the

       9        knee wall, just the awning on both sides?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just the awning on both

      11        sides.

      12             MR. WEISS:  When I look at it with the door

      13        and the awning, it just looks like it breaks off

      14        that side of the building.

      15             MR. MONTGOMERY:  So if y'all have no

      16        problem with the door, if we were to enclose an

      17        awning over the entire structure front to make

      18        it look symmetrical, would that be more

      19        appealing to y'all?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Not necessarily across the

      21        whole building, I guess.  My thoughts, just over

      22        the -- you know, one over this opening

      23        (indicating) and one over the other opening.

      24             MR. WEISS:  What if they broke through the

      25        knee wall on both sides without even doing a
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       1        door?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because of that dark -- I

       3        don't think that door dropping through is really

       4        going to be as strong as you might think.  I

       5        mean, you could him ask him to bring it all the

       6        way down, but I like the fact it's coming down

       7        at the door because it makes a central entry the

       8        prominent entry for the building.

       9             MR. WEISS:  I'm saying mimic that on the

      10        left.  Just break through that knee wall on the

      11        left without doing a door.  At least you have

      12        that symmetry with the knee wall.

      13             You don't think we need it?

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MR. FRILEY:  I do agree that if you're

      16        going to do something on that side, because of

      17        the fabric that's there, symmetry that's there,

      18        we may want to look at doing something on the

      19        other side.  Maybe an awning on that side.

      20             MR. MONTGOMERY:  We could certainly do that

      21        to mimic the awning to make it look

      22        symmetrical.  And as you said, Angela, the one

      23        door on the right-hand side you won't notice

      24        because of the darkness of that entryway.  But

      25        still make it look symmetrical and in line with
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       1        what y'all are looking for certainly.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  And I'd say that if those

       3        two design elements that are on the building

       4        were part of the original structure, then we

       5        would be a little concerned about covering them

       6        up.  And I don't know what the profile of the

       7        awnings should be.  We probably need to discuss

       8        that too, if it's per the design.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  I have a question going back

      10        to staff.  Could you reiterate your feelings on

      11        the placement of the awning?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Traditionally speaking, they

      13        would follow the lines of a window opening and

      14        could incorporate the glazing of a transom,

      15        which I don't believe is present here, but we

      16        would be looking for it to kind of follow that

      17        space.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you know why it's up

      19        so high right now?

      20             MR. MONTGOMERY:  The awnings or the

      21        structures above the awnings?

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The awning that's

      23        proposed is up into the spandrel panel.  It may

      24        potentially need to rise up enough to

      25        incorporate a doorway.  It may just be a head
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       1        room issue, but I didn't know if there was a

       2        reason it was so far up in this --

       3             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Simply no reason, but if

       4        we needed to take it up a little bit to blend

       5        the symmetry with the upper windows, we could

       6        certainly do that.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's exactly what we're --

       8        what our position was, again.  We felt that it

       9        was too high.

      10             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Too high as currently

      11        positioned?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      13             I don't know if the --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't know if I --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you either -- you

      16        can't bring it up so that it's in the middle of

      17        the circle.  It's either got to cover or it's

      18        got to be below it.  Maybe if it's below it,

      19        it's too low.  I don't know.

      20             What is the material that looks kind of

      21        blue above the door?

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I believe it's like a flat

      23        awning type.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that an awning now?

      25             MR. MONTGOMERY:  (Nods head.)
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  I have another question.

       2             It's showing a sign above the awning.  Is

       3        this drawing correct that that sign will be kind

       4        of blocking that upper window there?  Is that --

       5        not blocking but . . .

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  It would be projecting from

       7        approximately this location (indicating), based

       8        on the drawing.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  I think that kind of conflicts

      10        with the height of that awning.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with that.

      12             That sign might be able to come down to one

      13        of the pier elements on either side or down into

      14        the layer, you know.  And, here again, I've

      15        already consulted --

      16             That little circle design, it seems not

      17        that significant to me.  It really seems just

      18        like a gesture when they restored the facade.

      19             Now, I'm -- not really seeing it in person,

      20        I can't tell you whether it's well-detailed or

      21        not, but if a very simple elegant awning covered

      22        that spandrel panel I don't know that I would

      23        feel that uncomfortable with it.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's not an historic element

      25        that we would be obscuring, which would
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       1        definitely be against the standards.  It's not

       2        historic fabric.

       3             It's a little beyond -- you know, as far as

       4        traditional placement of an awning, I'm not sure

       5        how it was -- we can go back to the original

       6        picture on that.  But again, it comes down to --

       7        it makes more sense if it's at least applied to

       8        both sides.  It looks very odd if you have a

       9        circle on this side and --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree.  And there's

      11        something about that paint scheme that makes me

      12        think it's little awkward, so to cover it up is

      13        not a problem for me.  The door is not a

      14        problem.

      15             The signage is a little bit of a problem up

      16        high like that, kind of floating around.  I'd

      17        like to see that lower down and incorporated

      18        into the awning or something.  I think that is

      19        awkward placed up that high.  And I don't know

      20        how useful it is as a pedestrian, either,

      21        walking along to have the signage up above that

      22        awning.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would there be a

      24        consideration of putting the sign on the

      25        awning?  It's not our decision, but . . .
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's a traditional

       2        placement as far as signage goes.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is there any kind of

       4        standards for these -- I don't know what you

       5        call that signage.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  I can't speak to the design

       7        regulations for downtown.  Whatever they end up

       8        going forward with would have to be reviewed by

       9        the DDRB, at least the staff if not the whole

      10        commission.

      11             They have looked at this and I think

      12        were -- they kind of left it up to you guys, but

      13        it will have to meet any kind of signage

      14        requirements that they have for their purposes.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Seems like he will -- I

      16        think it is a little awkward if the awning gets

      17        that high, and then it seems crowded, and that's

      18        more of a design comment.

      19             MS. SIMON:  I actually liked the sign.  And

      20        as soon as I saw it, I knew exactly what it

      21        was.  I wonder if you could drop that sign down

      22        to one of the sides of the door.

      23             MR. MONTGOMERY:  That was another

      24        alternative, yes, and we would be happy to do

      25        that.
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  I have one question.

       2             The top placement of the awning, is that

       3        line -- could we go back to the -- is that line

       4        the top of the pattern that's existing on the

       5        building, is that where the awning -- the top of

       6        the awning line is?

       7             I'm just trying to determine where on the

       8        existing building that line falls.  Is it right

       9        at that pattern or above that pattern where

      10        the -- really tell if it's above that line.

      11             MR. EWAIS:  May I say something?

      12             This is two canvases.  The green used to

      13        say on it Mudville Grill.  And the previous

      14        tenant tried to advertise for the place and, as

      15        I said, it didn't work.  So these I remove -- we

      16        move them.  There is no canvas.

      17             And frame of the door is going to be

      18        exactly where the canvas is finished.  And the

      19        sign is the higher -- height of the sign

      20        actually, you know, I think we can change it.

      21        It's not a big issue.  But the most thing is we

      22        need access to the street.  We need the people

      23        going to lunch to get inside.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's hard to tell looking at

      25        the right bay, but I think that there's -- the
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       1        circle design is within kind of a recessed

       2        panel, if you look at the left side.

       3             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think that the idea or the

       5        intent was to kind of come in underneath that

       6        lip with the awning, based on the drawing.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It looks like it's right

       8        at the top, the color change, which would be the

       9        right place to put it so it conceals that.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Would someone like to

      11        make a motion?  I closed the public hearing.

      12             MR. MONTGOMERY:  Thank you very much.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      15        COA-10-011 at 118 West Adams Street for the

      16        storefront and signage changes with the

      17        condition that the signage -- actual physical

      18        sign be -- the location be changed and final

      19        approval of that location be handled through the

      20        staff.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think -- we don't like the

      22        sign, so if you want it to stay -- I mean, I'm

      23        not sure from a placement standpoint, I would

      24        definitely want more direction as far as where

      25        you want it to go.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, it's harder -- I

       2        know I don't want it in that little slot.  If

       3        the applicant is willing to move it to -- call

       4        for one of the piers to either side?  I think

       5        that's appropriate for an awning location.

       6             MR. WEISS:  Yes.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Or -- awning location.

       8        Both of those would be fine.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  As far as where it would

      10        fall within -- kind of like around the center of

      11        the circle or below that, more even with the top

      12        of the --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The awning?

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, I was looking at the

      15        existing awning versus the proposed awning.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think, personally, if I

      17        were the restaurant owner, I would want the sign

      18        down at the pedestrians' view corridor, which

      19        means it probably wants to be towards the bottom

      20        of the awning so they can see it as they're

      21        walking on.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think you're going to have

      23        an issue with it interfering with the head

      24        height of the walk.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The awning is going to be
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       1        in this general area (indicating).

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  The awning would be --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It comes right through

       4        here (indicating).

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Angela, you can't speak up

       6        there.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sorry.  I think --

       8        assuming the awning is up in the spandrel area,

       9        so the sign is, like, right in this area on the

      10        pier, that would be above the head height

      11        potentially.  Am I looking at it correctly?

      12             I don't think the awning, Lisa, is down

      13        in -- where that awning is now.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  So somewhere within the

      15        width of the spandrel?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That would be fine or --

      17        an appropriate position, I think, on the pier is

      18        fine or on the awning is fine.  I think it is

      19        awkward up above in that little slot between the

      20        window and top of the awning.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  So if -- it could

      22        come within the spandrel, potentially lower if

      23        you can make the clearance.  As far as its

      24        association with the awning, you mean just like

      25        a normal awning sign, not this attached somehow
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       1        to the awning?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that little sign

       3        is fine, actually.

       4             Guys, comment?  I don't have a problem with

       5        the sign.  We have a problem with its location,

       6        and if the location -- if they can't make it

       7        work on the pier, then they can go to an awning

       8        signage.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  A different type of

      10        sign.  I just want to make sure.  I was trying

      11        to envision the projecting sign somehow

      12        interfacing with the awning, so -- okay.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we have to continue

      14        our motion.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do I need to start it

      16        over?

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't you start it

      18        over.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      20        COA-10-011 at 118 West Adams Street for

      21        storefront and signage changes with the

      22        following conditions:

      23             That the changes to the awning be

      24        symmetrical on the facade and the signage be

      25        located either on the pier or incorporated into
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       1        the awning.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MR. WEISS:  Do you want to add anything

       4        about the awning obscuring that circle area?

       5        Because --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it's implied by

       7        the application.

       8             MR. WEISS:  I think we ought to --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The awning needs to be

      10        installed to cover that spandrel panel detail or

      11        the -- on both sides, yeah, or they need to

      12        modify the panel, but I don't think -- I think

      13        it's implied in their application that it be at

      14        the top of the color change, top of the awning.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      16             Any questions?

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  Can I just kind of verify

      18        what all that was?

      19             You're basically approving the awning as

      20        proposed --

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- but symmetrical to both

      23        sides?  The window bays, do you care if they put

      24        it over the main door as well or just the two

      25        sides?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think they need

       2        to.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  It was in a previous

       4        conversation, so . . .

       5             That treatment to both sides and the

       6        signage as the proposed sign that was presented

       7        on the pier within that area or go to a

       8        completely different type of sign on the awning,

       9        incorporated within the awning.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We have a

      11        motion.

      12             Do we have a second?

      13             MR. WEISS:  Second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your motion, we

      19        have approved COA-10-011.

      20             Okay.  We're going to go ahead and take a

      21        ten-minute break and we'll be back in ten

      22        minutes.

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, the applicant

      24        for the next item is scheduled to be here at

      25        5:00.  I don't know if you want stretch that to
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       1        a 15-minute break, but just so you know.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  When I say ten it usually

       3        means fifteen.

       4             (Brief recess.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're going to get

       6        started again, and the first case we're going to

       7        hear is COA-10-016, 2525 College Street.

       8             I have to declare that I did have some

       9        ex-parte communication with Rob Overly, who is

      10        with Rink Design, who is the architect on this

      11        project.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  The day and the substance

      13        of the conversation, briefly.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't know the exact

      15        date.  It was probably -- it was in a period of

      16        time after the original applicant came in with a

      17        site plan.  I believe it was just when they came

      18        in for an opinion, and what we talked about was

      19        the consideration of putting the raised mullions

      20        on the windows if, in fact, the windows were

      21        going to be replaced.  We didn't discuss the

      22        merits; just simply a brief discussion.

      23             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thank you.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

      25             This application is for window
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       1        replacement.  It is for both the school

       2        building, which is on the screen here, as well

       3        as the annex, which is next door.  And there's

       4        two main types of windows that are associated

       5        with this structure.

       6             The sash style windows for most of the

       7        elevations, the majority of the windows, and

       8        then there's some arch designs that appear on

       9        the east and west elevation.

      10             This is the building as it exists today

      11        (indicating).  Just a reminder, the site has

      12        actually got road frontage or visibility from

      13        just about all sides of the building, so there's

      14        really no back side.

      15             This is the rear elevation of the school

      16        building, and it's probably closer to Myra

      17        Street than the front elevation is close to

      18        College Street.

      19             Here's some close-ups of the existing

      20        windows.  This is a very easy application as it

      21        pertains to the need for replacement.  None of

      22        the original windows appear to still be with us.

      23             The windows that are on the structure are

      24        inappropriate aluminum replacements.  You can

      25        kind of see an example of one in the lower
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       1        corner.  It has a venting system in it.  I think

       2        there's Plexiglas in some cases or some

       3        non-shattering type of material.  It's certainly

       4        not in keeping with the original window design

       5        and it's not very compatible with the building,

       6        so there's definitely a case for window

       7        replacement.

       8             When you're dealing -- this is kind of

       9        different.  We deal a lot with the replacement

      10        of historic windows, especially in the Riverside

      11        Avondale historic district, and this is

      12        different, as I just described, than those

      13        applications because you're not dealing with the

      14        loss of historic fabric or the ability to

      15        repair.

      16             When the original windows are missing, the

      17        design regulations and Secretary of Interior

      18        standards and the associated guidelines for

      19        those standards provide two basic options.

      20             You can, of course, go back with a design

      21        that replicates the original, as documented

      22        through pictorial or historical evidence, and we

      23        have drawings for the building and we have

      24        pictures of what the original windows would have

      25        looked like.
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       1             In this case, the sash style windows that

       2        were on the majority of the structure were a

       3        nine-over-nine light pattern.

       4             The other option that you have if the

       5        windows are missing is to go back with a

       6        compatible window style.  It doesn't have to be

       7        a replication; it just has to be compatible.

       8        And that's where staff had a little bit of issue

       9        as far as what would be considered compatible

      10        for this structure.

      11             Just going to give you examples of what the

      12        windows looked like and some of the details

      13        associated with them and what they look like

      14        today.

      15             These are copies.  These are also in your

      16        book that shows some pictures of the existing

      17        site, the existing elevation, and then the

      18        proposed elevation showing the new windows.

      19             And there's a detail of the window in upper

      20        corner of these plans, and the pictures are of a

      21        sample window that I went and took some pictures

      22        of on site.

      23             Now, the proposed replacement product is a

      24        one-over-one, single-hung window.  I know the

      25        sample has the muntin to it -- I believe it's an
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       1        interior muntin -- but that's not what is being

       2        proposed.  It's a single one-over-one design.

       3             The other issue or area type of windows

       4        that are being replaced are the arched windows

       5        on the side elevations.  This is the west

       6        elevation (indicating).  You can see them here.

       7        Here's a historic photo of that elevation.

       8             And the replacements here really didn't --

       9        they fit the space but didn't really replicate

      10        the old design very well.  Of course, none of

      11        them really did as far as replacements on the

      12        structure, but the -- you can see here what

      13        would have been the historic kind of mullion

      14        pattern that followed that arch.  It was divided

      15        up at some levels but did have kind of an arch

      16        within an arch design.

      17             Here is the plans for the replacement

      18        product, and this kind of breaks it down into

      19        the historic window pattern, the existing, and

      20        the proposed.

      21             Now, I believe that the proposed changed.

      22        It -- I may have that at the last slide.

      23             When we were doing this report and first

      24        putting the PowerPoint together, we were going

      25        by the original submittal.  There was an amended
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       1        window plan that I think is a little bit more in

       2        keeping with the original design.

       3             This is the east elevation.  I will say it

       4        looks like, even with these replacement windows,

       5        they did a better job of kind of replicating

       6        that old pattern that had the arch within the

       7        arch.

       8             And here's the annex building with its

       9        current state and the proposed windows

      10        (indicating).

      11             As you may recall, this property came to us

      12        on another COA application for some changes that

      13        affected this projection here, and so it is

      14        going to change from this very plain facade.

      15             This is an enclosed stairwell.  There's

      16        going to be windows that are added in this

      17        area.  While most of the sash style windows on

      18        both the school and the annex are shown as just

      19        one-over-one designs, the windows on the

      20        stairwell addition were being shown as a

      21        one-over-one with a transom above it, and it was

      22        our recommendation that that continue to be a

      23        one-over-one design without the transom.

      24             One of the other conditions that we had was

      25        pertaining to the transoms, which wasn't

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           87

       1        specifically called out on this application, but

       2        if the commission chooses to approve in its

       3        one-over-one light pattern, we wanted to make

       4        sure that the historic remaining divided light

       5        details of the transoms, which are evident on

       6        some of the doors, is preserved as part of this

       7        project; that they don't get replaced along with

       8        the window replacement.

       9             As far as our recommendation for the window

      10        replacement, certainly as I described you could

      11        go back with a nine-over-nine exterior muntin

      12        profile and that would be in keeping with the

      13        standards and the design regulations.

      14             We had a little trouble with the

      15        one-over-one for two reasons.  We felt that as

      16        a -- the character of the overall building, the

      17        light pattern played an important part, and this

      18        seems to hold true for buildings of this size

      19        and schools in general.

      20             Most of the schools, historic schools that

      21        we tried to kind of look for other examples,

      22        they all seemed to have that divided light

      23        pattern.

      24             It also associated with the style, it

      25        seemed to contribute to that as well, so we were
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       1        a little uncomfortable with the one-over-one as

       2        proposed, so we were offering that -- certainly

       3        you could go back with a nine-over-nine or you

       4        could do maybe a nine-over-one that would at

       5        least incorporate that divided light pattern

       6        without going the full extent of having it in

       7        both the upper and lower sash.

       8             So we were looking at an approval with

       9        conditions regarding the sash style windows.

      10             The arched windows, our condition was that

      11        the new arched windows on the side elevations of

      12        the school shall have a design that either

      13        maintains the light pattern of the earlier

      14        replacements on the east elevation, which is

      15        that that's shown on the screen here, or that it

      16        replicates, at a minimum, the historic mullion

      17        pattern as documented in the historic

      18        photographs or the original architectural plans

      19        on file, which is what you're seeing in this

      20        photo.

      21             And I mentioned the condition regarding the

      22        windows on the annex rear stairwell be

      23        one-over-one without a transom and that the

      24        historic transoms be preserved and repaired.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anybody have questions
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       1        of staff?

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Before I open the public

       4        hearing, I want to make sure -- because we had a

       5        lot of new folks come in at the break -- that

       6        you have to sign a speaker's card, fill out a

       7        speaker's card before you come up and speak.  So

       8        make sure.

       9             Since our administrative assistant is not

      10        here, if you fill out that speaker card, you can

      11        bring it up and put it next to the . . .

      12             Okay.  I'm going to go and open the public

      13        hearing.

      14             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon,

      16        Mr. Chairman, members of the board.

      17             My name is Paul Weaver.  I live at 5 Milton

      18        Street, St. Augustine.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      20        hand for me, please.

      21             MR. WEAVER:  (Complies.)

      22             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      23        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      24        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      25             MR. WEAVER:  I do.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MR. WEAVER:  Mr. Chairman, with your

       3        permission, there was a little bit of confusion

       4        in the presentation about what our design --

       5        could we go back to the second -- I guess, the

       6        side elevation.  That right there.

       7             I wanted -- and I apologize.  I thought we

       8        had gotten staff the substitute design, and I do

       9        have a copy of it here.  I'd like to give that

      10        to her and -- our proposed design replicates

      11        that with the exception of one mullion in the --

      12        up in the fan light portion of the window.

      13             So we're very close to that, and we'll be

      14        presenting testimony about the reason for that

      15        one variation, and it has to do with the wind

      16        load requirements and design of the window.

      17             I would like, if I could, to give that to

      18        staff.  And at the appropriate time, that will

      19        be the second part of my presentation.  I'll

      20        talk about the sash windows on the east and west

      21        elevations first and then we'll talk about

      22        this -- if I could give that to her.

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  I apologize.  I thought that

      24        got into the PowerPoint.  It's in our records.

      25        You can show it directly to them.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  We've got it.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  It is in your book.

       3             MR. WEAVER:  What was shown was not what

       4        our proposal was, but that paper copy -- and I

       5        think, as I said, that comes very, very close to

       6        what the staff recommendation is with one slight

       7        variation.

       8             But let me sort of -- Lisa has given a good

       9        background.  There actually is a third option,

      10        and we have presented this project for a COA

      11        previously.

      12             The third option is to do nothing, to leave

      13        the existing inappropriate windows.  Quite

      14        honestly, none of us want to do that.  The

      15        windows are inappropriate and we would like to

      16        introduce -- I think everybody, the community,

      17        the applicant, myself -- I think it would

      18        enhance the building to have a new appropriate

      19        window in there.

      20             Lisa talked a lot about, I guess, the

      21        original windows were which were nine-over- --

      22        if we could, Lisa, go to the -- yeah, right.

      23        This is -- this shows the existing -- what we

      24        have here is the existing inappropriate steel

      25        sash windows in our proposal.
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       1             The original windows were nine-over-nine

       2        sash.  That's documented through photographs.

       3        We had the original plans.  And we really looked

       4        seriously at that option.

       5             And the other option is a compatible

       6        contemporary design, which -- Lisa has given you

       7        one option and we have presented a second option

       8        that we sincerely believe is appropriate to the

       9        building.

      10             But going back to the restoration of the

      11        original building -- and Rob Overly is here and

      12        Ron Buckley, who is the owner's representative,

      13        they have done due diligence on the restoration

      14        option.

      15             And given the cost, the tight real estate

      16        market at this point, that is just not a

      17        cost-effective approach at this time, so we've

      18        looked at a compatible contemporary design,

      19        which is certainly permissible under the

      20        guidelines.

      21             I've given you several handouts which --

      22        the first of which is replacement windows that

      23        meet the standards, and I've taken -- we based

      24        our approach really -- if you look on page 4,

      25        some of the guideline- -- and this is a National
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       1        Park Service technical bulletin.  Guidelines are

       2        based on the Secretary of the Interior

       3        standards.

       4             I wrote those many years ago, and we've got

       5        a scenario where we've got nonhistoric windows

       6        and we're going to come back and do, obviously,

       7        replacement windows.

       8             Some of the options or criteria

       9        considerations that we looked at -- the windows

      10        will fill the original openings.  That's what

      11        these do.  They're the basic -- and size

      12        configuration of the original windows without

      13        the details.  They're a sash type window, and

      14        they're a window type that is consistent with

      15        the type and period of the windows that were

      16        there originally.

      17             And they also -- under the guidelines, we

      18        could come back with a wood sash, but I don't

      19        think there's any question about the materials

      20        that are going to be used on this window.

      21        They're going to be substitute materials.

      22             So we looked at options for an acceptable

      23        replacement window.  I've worked with this

      24        program for about 30 years, and what we're

      25        proposing to you would be, I think, the best
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       1        option recommended by the National Park Service,

       2        by the Florida Department of State for the

       3        replacement of this particular window.

       4             And I included in my presentation a

       5        technical bulletin interpreting the Secretary of

       6        the Interior standards.  And looking at

       7        application two, I've given another example of

       8        this where there was a nonhistoric -- historic

       9        windows that had been replaced by one-over-one

      10        like windows, and this was found by the National

      11        Park Service to be an appropriate replacement

      12        window.

      13             I also had a chance to talk over the past

      14        couple of days with Walt Marder, who is a

      15        preservation architect with the Division of

      16        Historic Resources and asked him about this

      17        scenario.  He agreed the one-over-one light

      18        would be a suitable replacement window.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I . . .

      20             MR. WEAVER:  Sure.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just an issue of cost,

      22        the reason you're not proposing the

      23        nine-over-nine?

      24             MR. WEAVER:  That is the -- that's the

      25        major factor.  I think that's something we all
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       1        would like to do, but this alternative under the

       2        guidelines is acceptable.

       3             Ron Buckley is here, and they spent an

       4        awful lot of time getting prices and looking at

       5        alternative designs, and that's really -- as I

       6        said, it's a tough market right now and I think

       7        Rob and Ron can both talk about the cost of

       8        going back with a nine-over-nine.

       9             So under the guidelines, we looked at

      10        that.  That would be the preferred option I

      11        think everybody would like to do, but it just

      12        is -- it's cost prohibitive.  So our solution

      13        was to come back with this one-over-one as an

      14        appropriate alternative under the guidelines.

      15             I also understand the staff's position in

      16        trying to find a compatible design.  I talked

      17        with Lisa about this either Friday or Monday.

      18        We had a couple of discussions.

      19             My concern with the nine-over-one window, I

      20        think it probably violates one of the

      21        standards.  Standard three -- and I have a

      22        couple of handouts, which one is about the

      23        bungalow.  This particular nine-over-one light

      24        window is a bungalow-type window, and to put it

      25        in this particular building I think creates a
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       1        false sense of history about the building, and

       2        that was a concern I discussed with her and

       3        talked about it with Walt Marder, and he

       4        agreed.

       5             The reason for the one-over-one light

       6        window, it's an appropriate window.  It's simple

       7        and it's a neutral type of window, so that's the

       8        reason we decided to go with this design.

       9             If we could -- Lisa, could we go back to

      10        the side elevation?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  East?

      12             MR. WEAVER:  Yeah, let's do the east.

      13             Again, you've got a copy of our proposed

      14        design and it fits very closely what the staff

      15        has recommended with that minor detail addition.

      16             I'd like to go ahead, if I could, and

      17        introduce Rob Overly from Rink Design, and he's

      18        going to talk a little bit about some of the

      19        reasons why we came up with this particular

      20        design, particularly the wind load requirements

      21        and engineering requirements.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Through the Chair, I

      23        apologize for not getting it into the

      24        PowerPoint, but it is the last page of your

      25        report.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           97

       1             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Rob Overly, Rink Design

       3        Partnership, 1301 Riverplace Boulevard,

       4        Suite 500.

       5             I'm an architect on the project,

       6        representing the client.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       8        hand for me, please.

       9             MR. OVERLY:  (Complies.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      11        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      12        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      13             MR. OVERLY:  I do.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      15             MR. OVERLY:  The comment about the sash

      16        window -- we're in serious value engineering

      17        mode on the project.  It's a very expensive

      18        project.  There's a lot of openings.

      19             Initially, the owner was really opting not

      20        to replace the windows for financial costs.

      21        There's a lot of window openings, a lot of money

      22        is in that.

      23             There was an option to do muntins.  It was

      24        a significant add to the cost, and they were

      25        interior muntins by the people we were working
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       1        with.  And knowing the guidelines, I also, as a

       2        designer and past commissioner, knew that I'd be

       3        putting the commissioners in a bad position, so

       4        that also played into it.

       5             When you go to an exterior muntin, it adds

       6        more cost, putting the muntins in place and

       7        interior muntins, and it would add a significant

       8        amount of money to the overall cost of the

       9        windows.

      10             The project is in a value engineering mode

      11        as it is right now.  We really couldn't afford

      12        it.  This is a way of us trying to really

      13        respond to RAP and the commission by trying to

      14        bring those windows into more of what was there

      15        before rather than having more of a commercial

      16        look that you see if you leave them storefront

      17        windows.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Before you leave the sash

      19        windows, the color, the white vinyl, is that the

      20        color they're proposing as well?

      21             MR. OVERLY:  They are white, yes.

      22             Really -- that's really where we're at.

      23        And what you're seeing on the elevations now is

      24        a lot of negotiations over Christmas with a low

      25        bidder on the window side.  Getting something
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       1        that would work, replicate, that they can

       2        actually fabricate.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are there any color

       4        choices?

       5             MR. OVERLY:  There's an almond, but it's a

       6        stock color.

       7             When you look at the fan lights -- Paul

       8        wanted me to address this.  The project, as the

       9        architects know, we are under a components and

      10        cladding requirement as far as wind loading for

      11        the city of Jacksonville, 119-mile-an-hour

      12        winds.  The pressures are up to about 40 psf on

      13        that side.  And, again, working with the

      14        apparent low bidder, that vertical muntin --

      15        mullion, really, piece in the fan light was a

      16        structural element, not only as far as

      17        constructability of the window itself but also

      18        provide the additional wind loading for that

      19        frame.

      20             What you're seeing is a response to that.

      21        When I first saw that submittal from the

      22        manufacturer, even I knew it was not

      23        compatible.  I asked him to introduce some false

      24        framing to begin to replicate the second -- the

      25        arch.  That's what you're seeing from me on

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           100

       1        that.

       2             One thing -- and also it's -- again, the

       3        architects know -- loading not only on the frame

       4        but also on the glass, and the more glass area

       5        the thicker the glass has to be to be able to

       6        withstand the wind pressures.  A lot of this

       7        gets down to the engineering of the window unit

       8        by the manufacturer.

       9             One thing that seemed confusing to me was

      10        the annex that was submitted.  That really is

      11        not the current design as permitted.

      12             You can go back to the photograph.  That

      13        would be fine.

      14             From a previous meeting that we had with

      15        the commission, there was a lot of discussion

      16        about the stair addition to the annex we're

      17        building too.

      18             As you know, that was an add-on to the

      19        original building.  It's currently brick wing

      20        walls, construction brick wing walls with the

      21        concrete block infill.  Probably date somewhere

      22        in the late '50s, maybe '60s is what it looks

      23        like it is.

      24             From comments from you all, what we came

      25        back with really was to remove the windows and
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       1        basically put a stucco finish on it and leave it

       2        alone.  That was the most economical.  It's

       3        really not a used space, and again because it's

       4        not a historic unit to the building.  It's a

       5        previous addition dated far beyond when the

       6        building was originally built.  That's really

       7        what we're doing right now.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you saying no

       9        windows?  There are no windows?

      10             MR. OVERLY:  No windows.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      12             MR. OVERLY:  We're going to leave the brick

      13        as it is because we have a raw concrete block

      14        that's been painted; we're going to stucco it

      15        with a compatible color and let it wash out.

      16             I'm here for any questions if you would

      17        like to ask any questions of me.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      19             Do we have any other speakers?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Ron Buckley.  My

      22        address is Fairfield Boulevard, Suite 3, Ponte

      23        Vedra Beach.

      24             I'm here as the owner's representative.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. BUCKLEY:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       4        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

       5        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       6             MR. BUCKLEY:  I do.

       7             Once again, on behalf of the owners, Wayne

       8        and Delores Weaver, I want to thank the

       9        commission for taking the time to consider this

      10        project and some of the things we're trying to

      11        do to improve the neighborhood.

      12             As you know, last time we did not submit

      13        anything to do with the windows, and at that

      14        time -- well, actually for several months we've

      15        been working on windows.  With over 300 windows

      16        in these two buildings, it's not a minor task.

      17             So we've looked at it from about every

      18        angle.  We've had multiple meetings with RAP,

      19        the RAP representatives, and the RAP

      20        architectural representatives.  And, of course,

      21        multiple meetings with the contractors and

      22        suppliers and with Wayne and Delores.

      23             And the thing that we've come to is, of

      24        course, the market -- as has been mentioned

      25        earlier, the market is not getting better -- or

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           103

       1        doesn't seem to be at this point, a least not

       2        for condos.

       3             They want to press on with this project.

       4        And, as I said before, they're doing the project

       5        primarily to improve the neighborhood, period.

       6        That was their first reason for getting into

       7        it.  That's still their reason for doing the

       8        project.  They don't want it to become a money

       9        pit, so to speak.  They're hoping not to lose

      10        money on it.  They're not planning to make any

      11        money on it, so they just want to do what's best

      12        for the building and for the neighborhood.

      13             And, with that in mind, we have gone out

      14        and even the windows we're proposing are -- the

      15        microphone cut out?  Can you hear me now?

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      17             MR. BUCKLEY:  The windows we're proposing

      18        are very expensive windows.

      19             I guess the system is on and off.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We can hear you.

      21             MR. BUCKLEY:  So anyhow, the windows we're

      22        proposing are a very expensive window system.

      23        The nine-over-nines add a lot of cost and a lot

      24        of complexity to it.

      25             The one-over-ones, I think as Paul has
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       1        mentioned, appear to be a very appropriate,

       2        contemporary, compatible design anyhow, and the

       3        vinyl windows are very good quality vinyl

       4        windows.  They're not just cheap, cheap, cheap

       5        vinyl windows as you can have in some cases.

       6        It's a good quality window system.

       7             This is what they proposed to do, this is

       8        what they want to do.  They don't want to leave

       9        the windows as they are, but as Paul pointed

      10        out, that is one option.  Nobody really wants to

      11        see that.

      12             The other thing, just to clarify, Lisa, we

      13        didn't -- weren't asking for approval on the

      14        three-story stairwell there for building two.

      15        We weren't asking for the alternate approval,

      16        which was the one on top.  The one on the bottom

      17        was our base approval, and that was approved at

      18        the last meeting, so we're not changing that.

      19        So the windows there didn't matter.

      20             See the bottom one there, on the left?

      21        That was the base submittal from the last JHPC.

      22        Right there (indicating).

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.  We -- okay.  We

      24        just -- we saw that as being -- looked at it as

      25        if it was the existing -- like you have the
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       1        other elevation set up.

       2             Just so the commission understands, the --

       3        when we discussed the stairwell under the

       4        previous COA, it was conditioned to have a

       5        certain design as presented if they removed it.

       6        And if they removed it, they would go back with

       7        the windows and it would be a flat wall at that

       8        point.  The other option was just to leave it.

       9             So definitely need to get that as far as

      10        the record, if that's the way to go at this

      11        point.

      12             MR. BUCKLEY:  Yes.  We intend to leave the

      13        stairwell there, remove the existing windows and

      14        stucco as Rob mentioned.  So the top one there

      15        doesn't matter.

      16             Now -- but the reason you actually see --

      17        it brings up an interesting point because the

      18        reason you see the one-over-ones with the 2-foot

      19        transom on top or small transom on top is that

      20        originally we went to the marketplace to try and

      21        figure out how to get windows into this building

      22        for a cost -- cost-effective manner.

      23             We looked at standardized windows because

      24        the big windows on the east and west exposure

      25        are basically 6 feet wide, 8-foot-4 tall.  An
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       1        8-foot-4-tall window is not a standard in the

       2        window industry.

       3             So we initially came up with some 306 with

       4        the 2-foot transom on the top -- or 2-foot-4

       5        transom on the top.  We ran that past RAP, past

       6        their architectural committee.  They suggested

       7        we come back and try to go to the custom

       8        windows.  We went back and we did go to the

       9        custom window.  That's what you have now.

      10             You see your one-over-ones are not

      11        standard.  They're custom 3 by 8-4 windows.

      12        And, of course, that didn't -- that added some

      13        costs also.

      14             So anyhow, we've tried to be as cooperative

      15        and responsive as we could be to RAP, which, of

      16        course, I know they echo a lot of the concerns

      17        of the commission, and so we believe we have

      18        done that.  We hope you agree.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      20             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      21             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

      23        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

      24             Mr. Buckley is correct.  He has worked a

      25        lot with RAP, and we wanted to say on the public
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       1        record that it's been a pleasure working with

       2        this group.  They have been very responsive and

       3        we've worked well together.  I hope it's been as

       4        much of a pleasure for them to work with us as

       5        it's been for us to work with them.  Even though

       6        in the end we didn't agree on every point, it's

       7        never been contentious.  We wanted to put on the

       8        record that it's been a pleasure.

       9             The nine-over-ones, since they are the

      10        original design, is what our design review

      11        committee decided to endorse because there is

      12        historical record of what was existing.

      13             As a compromise, the committee was willing

      14        to consider the nine-over-one, although it was

      15        not originally existing.

      16             In an effort to --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  You said the nine-over-one

      18        is what you're endorsing.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  We endorse a

      20        nine-over-nine -- I'm sorry -- because that's

      21        what was existing in the historic record.

      22             As a compromise, because it costs them so

      23        much for the exterior muntins, we would not

      24        consider endorsing an interior muntin.  And

      25        because it costs so much for a nine-over-nine
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       1        exterior muntin and the size of this project, we

       2        would probably support a nine-over-one.

       3             The committee did not feel it could go so

       4        far as to support a one-over-one, and that had a

       5        lot to do with the historical research that was

       6        done by staff.

       7             It was our understanding that staff spent a

       8        lot of time looking at historic examples --

       9        examples of historic schools and could not find

      10        an example of a one-over-one window used in an

      11        historic school, and that played a lot in the

      12        decision of the committee.

      13             As far as the fan lights on the east and

      14        west sides, again because there is photographic

      15        evidence of what existed at the time, we prefer

      16        that the mullion pattern replicate that.  And we

      17        did not support the vertical muntin that would

      18        interrupt the second arch, the arch inside the

      19        arch as it's drawn, and would prefer it be as

      20        close as possible to the original mullion

      21        design.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      23             Anyone else here to speak on this?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close the
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       1        public hearing and bring it back to the

       2        commission.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think the applicant, if

       4        we're talking about options just on the sash

       5        windows, to start with as the first topic of

       6        discussion, the question of the one-over-one,

       7        nine-over-nine, nine-over-one, I believe I agree

       8        with the applicant that if you -- it's not

       9        financially feasible to do nine-over-nine.  I

      10        think it isn't appropriate to do nine-over-one

      11        because I do think that is leading you in a

      12        different direction in terms of traditional

      13        window style.

      14             So I believe the one-over-one is

      15        appropriate as a replacement, especially if the

      16        middle muntin, the dividing muntin has, you

      17        know, got the right proportion.

      18             My biggest concerns with those is the

      19        color, to be perfectly honest.  The white vinyl

      20        window in this elevation concerns me.  I think

      21        it's such a strong color, and I don't know what

      22        the original paint was.  Probably just aged to a

      23        creamy color over time, but I have more concerns

      24        with that white vinyl color texture than I do

      25        with the one-over-one window.
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       1             And I don't know if that's something they

       2        can speak to or not.

       3             MR. BUCKLEY:  May I approach?

       4             If you look at the pictures -- I mean, I

       5        know they're black and white pictures of the

       6        original building.  It certainly looks like if

       7        they're not white, they're very, very light.

       8        And the decision by the client in this case is

       9        to stay with that and to keep a white window and

      10        other white trim pieces as a proper accent for

      11        the school.

      12             The brick is kind of multi colors, brown

      13        and golden colors and things like that.  So to

      14        try to get something in that type of color in

      15        that area, you may complement and you may cause

      16        a little bit of a problem, so the white seems

      17        like a purer way to go.  And that's her design

      18        decision at this point.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MR. WEAVER:  Mr. Chairman, with your

      21        permission, I am an architectural historian and

      22        I've done many schools.  The one we did that is

      23        closest in time to this building was South

      24        Jacksonville Elementary School in the San Marco

      25        area, and it did have the original windows in it
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       1        and they were white.  That seemed to be kind of

       2        a standard color.

       3             I think if we could -- I mean, we'd look at

       4        some other options, but I think that's the

       5        historic color that -- it was a -- you know,

       6        a -- I think this was probably the second wave

       7        of school bonding so they were trying to keep it

       8        as, I guess, relatively simple as they could.

       9             The interior color on all these schools was

      10        pea green because I think they got some

      11        wholesale paint, and that's the way it always

      12        was if any of you went to school in Duval

      13        County.

      14             There you see it.  I mean, that's -- that's

      15        what it was, and we are -- although there's, you

      16        know, been some different discussions and

      17        preferences over the light pattern, I think we

      18        are all in agreement that we want to keep every

      19        other aspect of the windows as closely as

      20        possible to what the original was, so that was

      21        the reasoning behind the white.

      22             If the -- I guess we would look at maybe

      23        additional options, if the board would like, and

      24        come back, but that's the reasoning behind it.

      25        I think there's an historical precedent for it.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           112

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       2             MR. WEAVER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions?

       4             MR. WEISS:  Angela, explain for me the

       5        reason for not going with nine-over-one.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it is a cottage

       7        motif.  It is something that is more residential

       8        and it doesn't have the same institution feel

       9        that this building seems to have.  I don't think

      10        it -- and that is really just kind of an

      11        intuitive response.

      12             I don't have anything technical, although I

      13        think they made a good technical case that if

      14        you can't put the exact replacement or reproduce

      15        what was there, put something that is kind of

      16        simple but appropriate.  Makes sense.  I think

      17        it's just introducing a third idea to get

      18        nine-over-one.

      19             MR. FRILEY:  I tend to agree with that

      20        comment.  I think if you're going to do the

      21        nine, you do nine-over-nine.  You don't do

      22        nine-over-one.

      23             Simply because we have the historic

      24        documentation to back up what was actually

      25        there, I think if you're going to replicate,

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           113

       1        then you actually do what we have documented.

       2             I think the uniqueness about this case,

       3        from what I understand, strictly deals with the

       4        financial feasibility to replicate the

       5        nine-over-nine, if I'm understanding correctly,

       6        the actual design itself.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'd like to just bring up

       8        one thing on the fan light, and I certainly

       9        understand the structural constraints there.

      10             It seems like the submitted solution

      11        today -- this is just my opinion -- it's neither

      12        a true fan radial muntin pattern on the top nor

      13        is it the sort of simple half-round division.

      14             My design input, I think, would be to let

      15        the diagonal come down to the middle.  It looks

      16        awkward to me with the middle coming through and

      17        two sides -- it's neither the original design

      18        nor is it something else.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I need clarification on

      20        that.  Say it again.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have to draw it.

      22             If you look at the proposed design, it's

      23        got the half-round light with the vertical mull

      24        coming all the way through.  It looked awkward

      25        to me.  It looked like it was neither the
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       1        half-round with the pattern outside of the

       2        half-round light, nor is it just a true radial

       3        pattern.

       4             I think given this -- if someone handed it

       5        to me to work on, I would go ahead and drop

       6        those mulls all the way through to the center

       7        and let it be more of a traditional fan light.

       8             Does the owner have any -- do you want to

       9        comment on that?

      10             MR. WEAVER:  I think the owner's

      11        representative just nodded his head and said

      12        that would be agreeable.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      14             MR. WEAVER:  And we're getting a little

      15        crossways.  I don't know how the staff feels

      16        about that.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm seeing that staff is

      18        not very comfortable with that.

      19             MR. WEAVER:  Because we came very close to

      20        the staff recommendation with the exception of

      21        that central mull.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sometimes you find

      23        yourself neither here nor there if you try to

      24        satisfy too many different --

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think that my concern
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       1        would be that it would be moving towards the

       2        very thing that you have an issue with with the

       3        nine-over-one where now you have lost kind of an

       4        arch within an arch and now you have a fan light

       5        where you never had one before.

       6             So it's kind of the same -- I understand

       7        where you're going with the nine-over-one and

       8        kind of just something completely different, but

       9        that would be my concern on just making it a

      10        plain fan.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It just looks awkward.

      12        It's one of those simple visual comments.  It

      13        looks awkward to me as submitted.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  If you could actually

      15        continue the actual arch where it was one solid

      16        piece and it wasn't being divided, I think --

      17        that arch was complete versus having the break

      18        with the line going through it.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The middle mull didn't

      20        have to come all the way down.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's the problem they're

      22        having.

      23             MR. WEAVER:  I think Rob wants to say

      24        that.

      25             The only thing I would say about what Lisa
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       1        says with the difference of the sash, we're

       2        still keeping within the same basic type and

       3        style of window that we're doing here.  We're

       4        not confusing the style by the introduction of

       5        the nine-over-one.

       6             We're -- I think everything but some of the

       7        details -- obviously, it's a fan light -- but

       8        Rob wanted to make a quick comment.

       9             MR. OVERLY:  Just regarding the fan light

      10        and vertical members.  I have been having a lot

      11        of meetings with the manufacturer, and that

      12        vertical member is there.  That's just reality.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do the architects that

      14        are working on this, do they have a strong

      15        feeling once you're to this point structurally

      16        with where to go?  It was just something I threw

      17        out there.

      18             If you guys feel comfortable with this,

      19        then it's fine with me.

      20             MR. OVERLY:  Again, the applique, the arch

      21        within the arch is -- realizing where staff was

      22        going, of doing that, whether you extend that --

      23        the diagonal muntins down to the central -- I'm

      24        okay with that.  It's really -- all we want to

      25        do -- we want to recognize that there was an
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       1        arch within an arch, and that was important.  We

       2        understood that.

       3             And then we came back to the manufacturer

       4        and said, you know, this has to be there.  That

       5        is original.

       6             Next question has got to be, how do you

       7        work with those diagonal muntins?  By that time,

       8        Angela, it's easy to do.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Angela, I don't really care

      10        for your solution.  I'd prefer -- you know, I'd

      11        prefer to see the arch within the arch with

      12        nothing going through the lower arch.

      13             My second option is, what's up there now, a

      14        simple -- an arch that's divided in half.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Behind the mullion,

      16        behind the glass?  That single line up there?

      17             MR. OVERLY:  That's a structural frame.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Behind the glass?

      19             MR. OVERLY:  It's part -- you'll see it,

      20        it's not behind the glass.  It's a structural

      21        frame, so actually it's both sides.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're kind of getting into

      23        opinions and taste, you know.  I think the -- is

      24        over there saying no, no, no.

      25             MS. SIMON:  I think my opinion -- I
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       1        understand the cost, but when you look at the

       2        difference in these pictures, this building is

       3        going to come out substantially different.  And

       4        I'm picturing the finished product.  I have seen

       5        so many condo conversions, I've seen the

       6        apartment conversions, and I agree with Angela

       7        also.

       8             I think that white is just going to be

       9        stark in all of these one-over-one windows.  I

      10        think it's going to take so much away from what

      11        was originally designed, and then to change the

      12        arch also, there's got to be some compromise.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you prefer that they

      14        leave the existing windows in there?

      15             MS. SIMON:  Honestly, I'd almost rather --

      16        I think that's maybe an empty threat because you

      17        still have to think about resale value, got to

      18        think about sale value and what's important to

      19        people.  I'd almost hate to see more money

      20        wasted on something that's really not

      21        aesthetically any better.  It may be a nicer

      22        window, but aesthetically is not any better.

      23        Just my opinion.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a problem with the

      25        white.  I know that that was probably what they
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       1        were, but given the color scheme of the

       2        building, it feels white.

       3             MS. SIMON:  If you look at the color

       4        picture, it seems like the paint blends more

       5        into concrete sills and not the stark white.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  I would just caution that we

       7        generally do not get into the color, and if they

       8        came back -- putting in wood windows, which

       9        they're not, but if they were putting in wood

      10        windows, they could paint them next week without

      11        even talking to us.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you for reminding us

      13        of that.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  On the fan light, I think

      15        they've demonstrated potentially that

      16        structurally we can't recreate it, and whether

      17        they -- they might submit two or three versions

      18        of this to staff and sit down and pick.

      19             I'm -- I guess of the choices, this one

      20        just feels -- I don't know.  It's like two

      21        different things at once and I'm not that

      22        comfortable with that.  I'll let that final

      23        submittal be up to staff on that.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  I will say that the one that
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       1        was in the book is kind of a compromise that was

       2        come to after discussions with RAP and what I

       3        believe they were comfortable with as opposed to

       4        what the original was, which they did not like.

       5        I don't want to speak for RAP, but that was my

       6        understanding.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That one on the screen,

       8        RAP would be opposed to that?

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  They worked from that to get

      10        to this.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Do we have anybody

      12        that would like to make -- go ahead, and then

      13        we're going to try to wrap it up.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  RAP was opposed to the one

      15        on the screen now because it didn't incorporate

      16        any of the arch within the arch design that was

      17        in the original window.

      18             We -- to be frank, we didn't like the new

      19        one that was submitted, the vertical member in

      20        there, because we felt it broke up the arch

      21        within the arch, but we're being told that it's

      22        structural.  We would prefer that the arch

      23        within the arch be kept to the extent that it

      24        can be.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.
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       1             Would anybody like to make a motion?

       2             MS. SIMON:  One more question.  Did you

       3        guys think about doing the nine-over-one on the

       4        front facade -- I know there are other sides

       5        that are facing streets -- as a compromise?

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  We thought of all kinds of

       7        things, including interior muntins.  We tried to

       8        stay consistent with how we normally approach

       9        window replacement, and if -- this comes up

      10        quite a bit in Springfield, probably more so

      11        than in Riverside, where if we know what it was

      12        historically, even if the windows are missing,

      13        we'll go back to the Florida master site files

      14        and see what it is and that's what our

      15        recommendation is.

      16             That is why we put the emphasis on

      17        nine-over-nine because we didn't want to make

      18        this any different.  But, again, the

      19        nine-over-one was just kind of an attempt to

      20        somehow split the baby, for lack of a better

      21        word, to incorporate that multilight design

      22        without giving away the farm with the interior

      23        muntins.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'd suggest that someone

      25        make a motion and we can have further tweaking
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       1        of the motion.  At least get a motion on the

       2        table.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just to summarize with

       4        the board, and the voting will go on individual

       5        lines, but I think on the first condition

       6        one-over-one is where we're tending with that

       7        condition.

       8             MR. WEISS:  I'm having trouble with that.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We can frame it, but if

      10        it's --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Frame it.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  With Lisa it's almost

      13        like I hate to see these things yanked out --

      14        can we ask the owner?

      15             The decision to replace the windows, is

      16        that being driven by -- are there functional

      17        restoration reasons why it's simpler for you to

      18        replace the windows now or is it -- are you just

      19        doing it to improve the project, make it a

      20        more --

      21             MR. BUCKLEY:  It's to improve the project

      22        is what it is.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  The owner's representative

      24        said it was to improve the project.

      25             MR. WEISS:  It's such a large scale, I
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       1        think one-over-one is -- leaves some kind of

       2        void there for me.  I don't know.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you want to make a

       4        motion?

       5             MR. WEISS:  I'll go ahead if you want.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think one-over-one is

       7        really unbelievable -- I don't know.  It's a

       8        challenge.

       9             MR. WEISS:  I'll go ahead and move we

      10        approve COA-10-016 with staff's conditions as

      11        stated.

      12             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      13             MR. WEISS:  And I think -- is that

      14        sufficient to address the center vertical

      15        mullion?  Is that all right, and the arch?  I

      16        think you're allowing that.

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  We did not have the amended

      18        drawing at the time of the report, so we were

      19        basing it on what we did have, which is the

      20        pictures of what it was and the existing

      21        replacement on the east side.

      22             The amended drawing does kind of address

      23        where we were trying to go with having that

      24        interior arch -- or arch within the arch, and I

      25        think we understand why the -- that extra piece
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       1        has to be there as far as code issues goes.  So

       2        I think if we were presented with that, we would

       3        probably consider that a relatively compatible

       4        design for those arches.

       5             MR. WEISS:  So this would allow that center

       6        arch.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How about condition

       8        three, do you need to take that out?

       9             MR. FRILEY:  Condition three refers to the

      10        stairwell.

      11             MR. WEISS:  Were there any --

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  When we wrote that, we were

      13        basing it on the design that was presented under

      14        the assumption that it was the design approved

      15        at the previous COA for when they were going to

      16        rework that space and have windows.

      17             What you may want to do is -- just in case

      18        that does come back on the drawing board, if the

      19        stairwell is removed, then this condition would

      20        hold effect.  If it's not removed and you're

      21        fine with it being a blank wall, then that would

      22        be fine as well.

      23             It's -- they had kind of a choice under the

      24        previous COA for how they were going to treat

      25        that space.  If they went back to that idea of
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       1        removing it and reworking it, then you would

       2        probably want that condition in.  That's not the

       3        direction they're going in, but I'd hate for it

       4        to come off and then them have to come back for

       5        it.

       6             MR. WEISS:  Okay.  So I'll modify the third

       7        condition into my motion.  Just add on that if

       8        the rear stairwell is not removed that it just

       9        remain a blank wall.  This would only

      10        (inaudible).

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion on the

      12        floor.  Do we have a second?

      13             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      17             Aye.

      18             MR. WEISS:  Aye.

      19             MS. SIMON:  Aye.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?

      21             MR. FRILEY:  Nay.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Nay.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we have three ayes and

      24        two nays, so the -- therefore, COA-10-016 is

      25        approved with staff conditions.
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       1             Okay.  We're going to move to certificates

       2        of appropriateness, work without a COA, and

       3        first we're going to go to 3817 -- COA-09-576,

       4        3817 Eloise Street.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, that one is

       6        being deferred.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, it's being deferred.

       8        All right.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, before you

      10        move on, let me just talk about that particular

      11        situation on this application.

      12             This was -- this pad was put in without a

      13        COA.  It was in violation.  He did submit the

      14        COA, but it was deferred until such time as he

      15        got the necessary zoning exception required for

      16        this particular -- to put a pad on city

      17        right-of-way.

      18             That exception was approved, but he still

      19        needed to go through the COA process.  Since

      20        that time, the owner has -- he's in the

      21        military.  He's been reassigned.  He's left

      22        town.

      23             He requested -- he would like for this item

      24        to be deferred until May, when he gets back into

      25        Jacksonville.
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       1             My question to y'all, would you like us to

       2        prepare to go on with this next month or wait

       3        until May?  That means it's going to be stay on

       4        there a while.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's fine.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're okay with that.  So

       7        are we suggesting May, then.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  That's what the gentleman is

       9        requesting.  The applicant is requesting to wait

      10        until May, when he's in a position to be back in

      11        town.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He's gotten zoning

      13        approval for it?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  That's fine.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  He's still in violation of

      17        the process.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We're not holding up some

      19        other group by not acting on it.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The next item is

      22        COA-09-667, 1234 Challen Avenue.

      23             I'd like to announce that the applicant is

      24        a good friend and I'd like to abstain from

      25        voting on this, although I don't have any
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       1        personal gain which way . . .

       2             MS. SHAW:  You just feel like you would be

       3        biased if you considered it?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Then still complete a

       6        form, which I have here.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             MS. PAULL:  This application is for 1234

       9        Challen Avenue.  It's for the construction of a

      10        two-car-width driveway -- solid concrete

      11        two-car-width driveway and to widen the driveway

      12        apron.

      13             This item was originally approved under a

      14        previous COA, in 2008, I believe, and was heard

      15        at the October 22 Historic Preservation

      16        Commission meeting.

      17             The applicant, at that time, did discuss

      18        the widening of the apron and the width of the

      19        driveway but had agreed to all of staff's

      20        conditions.

      21             The driveway has since been constructed not

      22        in accordance with the previously-approved COA,

      23        so they are coming back asking for a new COA for

      24        the work that has been done.

      25             And, in addition, I believe they are asking
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       1        for the widening of the apron, which has not

       2        been done yet, which would be in this area right

       3        here (indicating).  But as you can see, the

       4        two-car solid driveway is currently there.  It

       5        was supposed to have ribbons or some

       6        differentiation of ribbons and it is currently

       7        just a solid concrete slab.

       8             So we are recommending denial of the

       9        application per administrative res judicata.

      10             MS. SHAW:  Since you have recused yourself,

      11        do you want to pass the gavel to Mitch?

      12             (Mr. Weiss assumes the Chair.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions of staff?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  In the original COA, it

      15        just required -- what did it exactly require?

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  I was the original author

      17        of the first COA.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  While you're looking that

      19        up, why don't we go on.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Was it going to be one

      21        ribbon or two ribbons?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was supposed to --

      23        because, obviously, it's a single-car apron and

      24        they kind of drive off over to the right --

      25        supposed to have like some kind of division to
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       1        look like starting out as a single ribbon that

       2        kind of branched into two pairs.

       3             The condition basically -- there was a lot

       4        of discussion about really not wanting to do a

       5        different type of material because it is such a

       6        short driveway, and then she did agree, but

       7        there was a lot of discussion as to what kind of

       8        differentiation they would do, whether it would

       9        be staining or trowel marks or grooves, and I

      10        believe --

      11             MS. PAULL:  The quote from the minutes

      12        states that Mr. Leuthold says, "and I'll make a

      13        motion to approve COA-08-615 at 1234 Challen

      14        Avenue."

      15             MS. SHAW:  What page and line number?

      16             MS. PAULL:  Page 18, line -- starts on

      17        line 13.

      18             -- "with the staff conditions with the one

      19        exception of allowing a scored mark to show a

      20        ribbon on the driveway rather than the change of

      21        materials."

      22             Typically, we condition a change in

      23        materials, but this particular application we --

      24        y'all allowed for the use of a scored mark to

      25        show -- differentiate the ribbon from the solid
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       1        area.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  A scored mark, almost like

       3        an expansion joint, is that what you're saying?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's what the

       5        implication is there.  It's a tool joint, so

       6        we're here --

       7             MS. PAULL:  There's more discussion.

       8             MS. SIMON:  There's more.  He amended his

       9        motion later.  Mr. Pittman amended the motion to

      10        do more than just the scoring.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  If I may, on page 11,

      12        starting on line 14, Ms. Kovacocy, this is when

      13        she came up to speak:

      14             "The only request that I think that I

      15        have, based on the conditions, is not providing

      16        an alternative material in the ribbons.  If it's

      17        okay, if I were to go ahead and address the

      18        ribbons with either scoring in the concrete just

      19        for maintenance purposes instead of switching to

      20        brick, and that would be my only request."

      21             So basically just some kind of

      22        differentiating -- almost like a trowel mark.  I

      23        believe from there there was some kind of

      24        discussion about surface treatment, whether or

      25        not the inside the score mark would be a
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       1        different texture than the rest of the pad.

       2             MS. PAULL:  If you look at page 19, it's

       3        little bit more than a score mark.  It needs to

       4        be a change in texture.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Usually there is a change in

       6        texture when they do that because there's a

       7        smooth edge.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let's go ahead and hear

       9        from the --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there an expansion joint

      11        in that?  That's a pretty wide slab.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's just a solid slab at

      13        this point.  When this came to our attention --

      14        I believe her husband is here this evening, but

      15        Ms. Kovacocy told me that when the contractor

      16        laid the slab, it was illustrated on the plans

      17        to have two sets of score marks to represent two

      18        sets of runners, basically, but when it was laid

      19        by the contractor, by the workmen, they just

      20        laid a solid slab.

      21             So basically it was a matter of she did not

      22        really want to have to rip up the whole driveway

      23        pad and repour it.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any more questions of

      25        staff?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Open the public hearing.

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Joe Kovacocy, 1234

       5        Challen Avenue.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       7        hand for me, please.

       8             MR. KOVACOCY:  (Complies.)

       9             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      10        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      11        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      12             MR. KOVACOCY:  I do.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             MR. KOVACOCY:  Board, Chairman, essentially

      15        the issue with this is that when the work

      16        occurred, it was demonstrated on the drawings

      17        that there would appear -- supposed to be the

      18        appearance of ribbons or some kind of

      19        differentiation amongst the ribbons.

      20             The contractor doing -- due to my being

      21        away and my wife being away or a combination of

      22        the two, laid this concrete but did not apply

      23        this correct scoring.  So we're basically at a

      24        standstill to try and determine what's the best

      25        solution for what we have.  Obviously, we'd
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       1        prefer not to pull up the concrete, that apron

       2        portion.

       3             We did come into some other issues and want

       4        to bring those to light.

       5             If we were to score or differentiate for

       6        the two-car garage from the curb, it's going to

       7        have an odd appearance coming forward.  It's

       8        going to look as if it's striped.  So you have a

       9        single car curbside going up through the

      10        right-of-way up to the apron before the garage,

      11        and then we have the dual-car apron which was

      12        approved, however it's the scoring and

      13        differentiation.

      14             Since they finished the concrete but they

      15        didn't do the differentiation in there, now I'm

      16        stuck with an issue of how do I differentiate

      17        without making it visually not appealing coming

      18        from curbside.  It's going to be a detriment if

      19        we try to treat the concrete as is.

      20             Of course, we don't want to pull that

      21        portion of the driveway due to the amount of

      22        rebar and grading that's underneath it due to

      23        that tree next to it, so we're really kind of

      24        stuck with -- in a way, with the apron we have.

      25             However, we want to do something to appease
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       1        the committee.  We had gone through proper

       2        permit processing and, unfortunately, the

       3        contractor left with us an unfinishable surface,

       4        which would be expensive to replace.  That's our

       5        constraint, is to try and work with that.

       6             Secondarily, my wife was trying to see

       7        through the right-of-way from the two-car to the

       8        single-car driveway that goes to the curb -- she

       9        wanted to see if it was -- to amend the code to

      10        see if we can place a small bit of concrete that

      11        would allow a transition from the two to a

      12        single car, because right now it just shows that

      13        single going into a dual and being a -- it's an

      14        odd transition that's not easily navigable.

      15             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, there is a

      16        section in the minutes that you have in your

      17        packet that does directly address -- it was

      18        discussed at the last meeting, and your wife

      19        actually said -- I'm trying to find the spot

      20        exactly, but basically we have been -- we have

      21        dealt with a single car and that's -- we're not

      22        going to ask to expand it.

      23             So it was stated on the record that the

      24        apron would stay the same.  Just FYI.  I'll let

      25        you know exactly what line it is when I find
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       1        it.

       2             MR. KOVACOCY:  If that's the case, that's

       3        acceptable to us.  However --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that part of the COA now,

       5        the transition?

       6             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I know it had a

       8        two-car.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  Was the COA approved with the

      10        modification of that little extra piece?

      11             MS. PAULL:  No.  It was approved with a

      12        single apron.  The existing apron, which was

      13        there with the previous structure, which I

      14        believe was a carport.

      15             MR. KOVACOCY:  Yes.  It was a carport that

      16        was on a pad in the same location where that pad

      17        is right now.  So in order to do the

      18        construction, we had to pull the old pad up and

      19        then repour another pad on top of it.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, the

      21        small section of concrete that's in discussion

      22        was not part of the initial application.  They

      23        did ask Ms. Kovacocy if she had any intentions

      24        of relocating the pad, maybe center it, or was

      25        she petitioning to enlarge it or anything.
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       1             It wasn't that it was denied to increase it

       2        in the past; she stated on the record there was

       3        no intentions at that time to do anything.

       4             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, it was

       5        actually approved to be centered.  If they

       6        wanted to move it, it could be centered on the

       7        driveway but not enlarged.  And I can find that

       8        spot.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  What would be centered?

      10             MS. PAULL:  The apron.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  From the sidewalk --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Relocate the single-car

      13        apron centered is --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is the grass growing in

      15        that little triangle now?  If it were my house,

      16        it wouldn't be.

      17             MR. KOVACOCY:  If I'm good with my car, it

      18        grows.  If I'm not, it's difficult.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's sort of a

      20        practical transition, to have a little something

      21        there.  A paver, gravel, little concrete corner

      22        to help that transition.  I think that's a

      23        practical, reasonable request.

      24             We haven't closed the hearing yet, but I

      25        think the scoring at this point is --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we have any questions of

       2        him?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  No?  Okay.  Thanks.

       5             We'll see if there --

       6             MR. KOVACOCY:  Thank you.  I'll just wait

       7        here.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  There might be somebody else

       9        to come up and speak.

      10             Anyone else in the audience who'd like to

      11        speak on this matter?

      12             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the

      13        discussion about the apron begins on page 15,

      14        line 5, with Mr. Pittman saying the apron is to

      15        remain, and then it goes into discussion, and it

      16        continues on to page 20 where Ms. Kovacocy said

      17        "we explored the idea of making it wider or" --

      18        "in result moving it, but we were just going to

      19        leave it as is, so we may come back.  But now

      20        we've got the gravel area, so we're used to the

      21        configuration as it is now."

      22             So the motion was modified to either leave

      23        the apron as it is or to move it, keeping the

      24        same dimensions and to restore the curb.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

       3        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

       4             We believe that administrative res judicata

       5        precludes changing the original application and

       6        decision.  All these issues, as has been pointed

       7        out in the transcript of the previous hearing,

       8        were addressed and the work just doesn't

       9        comply.  There hasn't been any change in

      10        condition to warrant reopening the matter from a

      11        prior decision.

      12             As you are aware, garages and driveways are

      13        a frequent application in the neighborhood.

      14        It's always been a policy to maintain a 12-foot

      15        access instead of 24 because 24 is a much more

      16        suburban look.  In essence, if an expansion of

      17        the apron were to be allowed because of a

      18        failure to comply with the original COA

      19        requirement, it back doors it in and creates a

      20        terrible precedent for the neighborhood of do

      21        first, ask for forgiveness later.

      22             Now, it would appear from the testimony of

      23        the applicant that it's not their fault.  I

      24        would suggest that it's up to the contractor to

      25        fix his mistake for not following plans of what
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       1        he was contracted to do, rather than to have the

       2        neighborhood bear the cost -- further -- future

       3        applications for 24 foot driveways that this

       4        will -- precedent will create.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       6             Anyone else here to speak on this matter?

       7             Did you have you something further?

       8             MR. KOVACOCY:  May I just respond?

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Wait until you come on up.

      10             MR. KOVACOCY:  The apron directly in front

      11        of the garage was approved as is.  It's just a

      12        matter of the scoring we're trying to work

      13        around, and we're trying to find a reasonable

      14        solution with the concrete that's there, not

      15        looking to bypass any historic precedents nor

      16        any administrative processes.

      17             I think we've done good job of doing this

      18        and we've done, I hope, a visually appealing

      19        unit.  But we're not looking to extend out that

      20        driveway, change the curb-cut; just to make a

      21        reasonable transition somewhere in the

      22        right-of-way and then find a solution for the

      23        pad that's there in front of the garage.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  All right.

      25        Thank you.
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       1             Anyone else?

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, close the

       4        public hearing and bring it back.

       5             MR. FRILEY:  My first feeling is -- I'm a

       6        little confused as to what we're actually

       7        debating here.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The score marks.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  The score marks.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Some kind of differentiation

      11        in lieu of the change in materials, and I

      12        think --

      13             MR. FRILEY:  Because the --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  There's a lot of leeway

      15        there.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  The staff report request and

      17        denial both deals with the widening of the

      18        driveway and the two-car width, but it sounds

      19        like the only thing we're debating is whether or

      20        not it was actually constructed with the score

      21        marks.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I appreciate where RAP is

      23        coming from, especially with precedent setting

      24        for this kind of situation.

      25             On the right-of-way section, I think that's
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       1        and valid argument, so my inclination there

       2        would be to recommend to the applicant that

       3        maybe they do a little gravel there that's of

       4        dark color, something that solves your practical

       5        problem without pouring a new slab.  That way it

       6        solves your problem and respects the precedent.

       7             On the two-car section, yes, the score

       8        lines are missing.  Visually looking at that

       9        photograph, if the score lines were there, I

      10        don't think I'd react to that photograph at all

      11        differently.

      12             So my visual reaction to that is, if the

      13        score lines -- I don't know that I would have

      14        felt like they were necessary in the first

      15        application.  The fact that they're not there, I

      16        don't feel a need to require them at this point,

      17        and I'd be comfortable approving it as poured.

      18             They can be cut in, but I don't know that

      19        they help.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.  I think Cherry is

      21        going to -- go ahead.

      22             MS. SHAW:  I'm not sure I'm reading your

      23        mind, but my mind is definitely turning flips

      24        here because the first thing I wanted to be

      25        sure -- and I need to inquire of staff
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       1        because --

       2             (Fire alarm interruption.)

       3             (Brief recess.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm going to call the

       5        hearing back to order.  We're going to reconvene

       6        after that evacuation.  We're back on the record

       7        and we're in the midst of the commission

       8        deliberation, and I think Cherry Shaw was going

       9        to speak.

      10             We're addressing COA-09-667, 1234 Challen

      11        Avenue.

      12             MS. SHAW:  What I was going to try to

      13        clarify here and inquire of staff first is

      14        that -- it seems to me that this item may be

      15        prohibited from your consideration -- or

      16        reconsideration, and what I understand is that

      17        the request for a solid driveway was requested

      18        by the applicant in a previous application that

      19        was not approved by this commission; it was

      20        approved with some conditions.

      21             But if that is the same request, if that is

      22        before us today, it is identical to the previous

      23        request, then in accordance with the legal

      24        principle of administrative res judicata, that

      25        would be prohibited from your consideration.
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       1             So I want to clarify with the staff as to

       2        whether the request that we have before us today

       3        is identical to the request in the previous

       4        application, which was not approved by this

       5        commission.

       6             Either one, Autumn or Sam.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  That is correct.

       8             Per the minutes that are included in your

       9        packet, the condition was that -- the applicant

      10        requested, due to the size of this driveway

      11        slab, just to do a solid slab, not to do

      12        ribbons, not to do a different material, not to

      13        do anything, and the commission said no.

      14             Consistently, historically, what we've done

      15        is some kind of appearance of ribbons, and they

      16        worked out a compromise as far as the scoring

      17        and different -- differentiation of texture, and

      18        basically the contractor did not do that and now

      19        they are here requesting to keep the solid slab

      20        and basically remove the conditions that were

      21        set forth by the previous COA.

      22             MS. SHAW:  So that would be the same

      23        request that they were asking for in the prior

      24        application and unless -- res judicata requires

      25        that there be a change in the circumstances from
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       1        this new application compared to the previous

       2        application.

       3             In other words, either the applicant has to

       4        be different, there has to be some new factual

       5        situation, the facts have to be different, but

       6        in this instance it appears to me that the

       7        request -- the request is identical, and so it

       8        would be my recommendation to the commission

       9        that this matter should not be heard at all due

      10        to administrative res judicata.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let me ask one question of

      12        both of you.  How about the transition?  That's

      13        the second element of their request.  Was that

      14        address in the prior COA?  I know it was

      15        discussed in the minutes, but was it part of

      16        the --

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  It was not a condition or a

      18        part of the approval.

      19             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, that's not

      20        true, actually.  It was conditioned, but it was

      21        not part of the original request.  If you look

      22        on page 20, starts on line 9 with Mr. Pittman,

      23        they talk about, "I know" -- "and the other

      24        thing, I mean, we talked about it, so it's sort

      25        of on the record, but it's not part of our
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       1        motion or condition.  But you know, you might

       2        want to consider shifting that apron.  That may

       3        be a little extra cost that you don't want to

       4        absorb, but I think it would give you better

       5        access to your driveway."

       6             Ms. Kovacocy responded, "Yeah, and like

       7        Autumn had mentioned, we did explore the idea of

       8        making that wider or in result moving it, but in

       9        the essence of time, we were just going to leave

      10        it as is, so we can come back.  But as you can

      11        see now, we're -- we've got a gravel area, so --

      12        I mean, we're used to the configuration as it is

      13        now."

      14             Mr. Pittman says, "Okay."  Mr. McEachin

      15        says, "You can just -- you can modify the motion

      16        to give her that option to just leave it like it

      17        is or to move it, keeping the same dimensions

      18        and restore the curb."

      19             Mr. Leuthold says, "I'm fine with modifying

      20        the motion to reflect that."  Mr. McEachin says,

      21        "And then she wouldn't have to come back to the

      22        commission."  Mr. Pittman says, "Well, all

      23        right.  I'll second both of those amendments."

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we can discuss the

      25        second part?
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       1             MS. SHAW:  I don't think you can because

       2        what I'm hearing is even the second part was

       3        discussed at the last meeting.  It was on the

       4        record and it was also considered as another

       5        option, from what I'm hearing from the minutes

       6        that were read to you.

       7             So it was a part of that evidence.  It's

       8        not new evidence.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's a little technically

      10        different proposal.  That was to shift the

      11        driveway.  This one is to widen it near the

      12        sidewalk in the right-of-way.  It doesn't -- to

      13        my ear, it's not the same request.

      14             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, it does --

      15        the condition does explicitly state keeping the

      16        same dimensions, so I'm not sure how you want to

      17        interpret that.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And shifting the

      19        driveway, it was sort of one --

      20             MS. PAULL:  Shifting the apron and -- but

      21        either way.  You could move it or keep it like

      22        it is, but it must maintain the same dimensions.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair,

      24        Ms. Shaw, if you look in your book, past the

      25        section where the minutes are is a site plan
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       1        done by the applicant that shows number three,

       2        the proposed new addition to the driveway.

       3             MS. PAULL:  The last page.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  The other direction.

       5             I'm sorry.

       6             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  And based on the minutes

       8        Ms. Paull just read and based on this, I guess

       9        we're looking for you for an interpretation

      10        whether or not this would be considered part of

      11        the old application or a change to --

      12             MS. SHAW: Was this the site plan that was

      13        used at the last meeting (indicating)?

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.

      15             MS. SHAW:  This is a different site plan?

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      17             MS. SHAW:  How is it different?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  When the initial

      19        application was submitted by --

      20             MS. SHAW:  On the site plan, what is

      21        different in this site plan?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  When the initial

      23        application came forward in 2008, the discussion

      24        she had outlined on the site plan, the existing

      25        location of the apron and plus an entire
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       1        widening, making it two car at that time versus

       2        just a one car as it is now.  I spoke with her

       3        and told her that that would probably not be

       4        something approved by the commission and not

       5        approved anywhere else in the district.

       6             And, at that time, she -- and then her site

       7        plan that was submitted, part of that

       8        application did reflect a two-car apron even

       9        though at the time of the meeting she knew --

      10        basically removed the request to double the

      11        apron, double the driveway.

      12             And what was discussed was the relocation

      13        of the existing single-car apron to center it to

      14        make it easier to access both sides of the

      15        slab.

      16             I do not personally recall any discussion

      17        of adding a small section -- the transition area

      18        as Ms. Schifanella called it, to go from the

      19        existing location to the right side of the

      20        double-car slab.

      21             MS. SHAW:  I don't know if you guys

      22        followed that, but I still didn't hear

      23        anything --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Area mark number three was

      25        not in the initial COA?

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           150

       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Exactly.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  But we see in the minutes it

       3        was discussed.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  There was significant

       5        discussion about, you know, it's an awkward

       6        placement to have the single-car apron to the

       7        left of a two-car slab, and there was discussion

       8        about the confusing placement of that and ways

       9        to possibly make it better without doubling the

      10        size of the apron.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not comfortable

      12        addressing either issue.  I think we've heard

      13        them.  The transition area may not have been

      14        part of the initial COA, but it was discussed,

      15        considered, and I don't feel comfortable

      16        addressing that again.  And definitely not on

      17        scoring, on the differentiation.

      18             I think this may be a matter of bringing it

      19        back to staff to interpret that, what is meant

      20        by the scoring and what is sufficient

      21        differentiation.  I think it's heard and decided

      22        on.  I don't think we should address either

      23        issue.

      24             Do we need to have a motion on that?

      25             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you definitely want to
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       1        have a motion to -- I mean, you've already been

       2        in consideration, but just to correct the

       3        record, make sure the record is clear.

       4             Someone needs to make a motion that due

       5        to -- in accordance with the provisions of

       6        administrative res judicata, I move that we deny

       7        this application from further consideration.

       8             That would be your motion.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Somebody want to do that?

      10        You can't.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Correct me if I get this

      12        wrong.

      13             MS. SHAW:  I'll walk you through it.

      14             Move to deny the application due to the

      15        provisions of administrative res judicata.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  On COA-09-667, 1234

      17        Challen Avenue, I move that we deny this

      18        application based on administrative

      19        res judicata.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      21             Do we have a second?

      22             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any more discussion?

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'd just like to

      25        apologize to the homeowner for bringing him out
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       1        here for this when we couldn't hear your

       2        request.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any more discussion?

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We have a motion

       6        and second.

       7             All in favor say aye.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All opposed.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  That motion passes.

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just for the record, we did

      13        discuss that this might be an issue for this

      14        application with the owner.  We shared the fact

      15        that this may very well be what happens because

      16        of the situation, that since it had already been

      17        considered under a COA, that administrative

      18        res judicata may become part of the issue why

      19        you could not rehear it.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a way to prevent

      21        these from coming to us in the future?

      22             MS. SHAW:  No.  You, the commission, you

      23        have to consider the res judicata issue and deny

      24        the application.  Staff is prohibited from doing

      25        that.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm turning the gavel

       2        over to the Chair.

       3             (Mr. Thompson resumes the Chair.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're going to move

       5        to the next project, the next case, COA-09-711,

       6        2903 Selma Street.

       7             Could we have the staff report?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is an

       9        application for a -- it's basically the size of

      10        a two-garage, but it's going to function more

      11        like a shed storage unit.

      12             This property is located on the corner of

      13        Selma Street and Rubel, and the garage is going

      14        to be located on Rubel Street toward the rear

      15        corner of the property, which is a traditional

      16        location of a garage structure.

      17             Basically what's happened in this

      18        particular case, there was an existing

      19        single-car garage located on the property that

      20        was in pretty severe deteriorated shape and the

      21        applicant started building a new garage, new

      22        storage shed to replace the existing one and it

      23        is larger in size than the original.

      24             The current -- the size of this is

      25        currently 17 by 18 and a half feet.  It is set
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       1        back -- it is in accordance with the size set

       2        forward and the setbacks as required by the

       3        Riverside Avondale zoning overlay.

       4             Staff is recommending approval with a

       5        couple of conditions and alterations to the

       6        submitted plans.

       7             Basically, that the semicircular window

       8        that you see in the front street-facing gable be

       9        either removed or relocated to the rear facade

      10        where it is not street visible.  That way the

      11        applicant could still have that additional light

      12        coming in.

      13             The proposed doors on the structure -- I

      14        apologize that I don't have the elevations in

      15        your plans -- on the PowerPoint here, but that

      16        the doors be a panel style door, or -- he's

      17        proposing a pair of doors that face the back of

      18        the house, face Selma Street, and we are

      19        conditioning that they be panel style or trimmed

      20        out to mimic the appearance of a carriage-style

      21        door.

      22             The third condition is that the proposed

      23        windows for the structure be a little bit more

      24        vertically oriented than is illustrated in the

      25        drawings, and that -- to use either a wood or a
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       1        cementitious horizontal siding.  The applicant

       2        had been proposing to use vinyl siding.

       3             The main structure is covered in vinyl

       4        siding, so he was wanting to match the siding

       5        material on the house.

       6             And that the applicant either trim out

       7        the -- on the Rubel Street side of the garage,

       8        to have the appearance of carriage-style doors

       9        or to do some type of landscaping on that street

      10        side to differentiate.  That way, the existing

      11        driveway runners don't look like they're running

      12        into a blank wall but some kind of stopping

      13        point, so some landscaping or trim to look like

      14        garage doors.

      15             And I believe the applicant is here to

      16        speak.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of

      18        staff report?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This applicant is a

      20        neighbor and an old friend of mine.  I've had no

      21        ex-parte communication about this and I feel I

      22        will be comfortable assessing it.

      23             MS. SHAW:  First thing you need to consider

      24        is whether or not you're going to be receiving

      25        any financial --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Or is it going to detrimentally

       3        hurt you financially or anything like that?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Any relatives or business

       6        associates?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

       8             MS. SHAW:  So then you're okay.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'll go ahead and

      10        open the public hearing.

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Robert Charles Beers,

      13        six-pack of beer, more than one, 2903 Selma

      14        Street.

      15             And I want to say good evening.  How is

      16        everybody doing?  I wanted --

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Beers, raise your right

      18        hand to be sworn in.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      20        hand for me, please.

      21             MR. BEERS:  (Complies.)

      22             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      23        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      24        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      25             MR. BEERS:  I most certainly do.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MR. BEERS:  I want to state this for the

       3        record -- and with that incident, we've gone

       4        on -- and I'm going to try to not go on, but I

       5        do want to say Officer Kennelly, who started

       6        this process, he was a gentleman and through

       7        some aggravating conversations early on he was a

       8        very fine man in convincing me and persuading me

       9        to continue to do what was right, which is this.

      10             I most importantly want to let you know

      11        that Autumn was very professional; very, very

      12        honorable in the way she handled it, which for a

      13        person like me, it was important.

      14             So I want to thank you very much.  It made

      15        it easy with the site plans and vertical plans

      16        and everything that I never thought I'd get

      17        into.  Thank you very much.

      18             To the Commission, your request I find at

      19        this point -- to find for the conditions to be

      20        changed.  The semicircular window will come

      21        out.  That's no problem.  The panel style doors,

      22        no problem.

      23             The vertically-oriented windows, I would

      24        just like to get some kind of size so that I can

      25        honor what you're asking for.  I would not like
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       1        them to go down too low.

       2             We are in a neighborhood that is improved

       3        tremendously, but we still do have problems with

       4        break-ins, and I would like to let you know that

       5        being a storage garage, as one of the members --

       6        I do have to say, knowing this member of the

       7        commission and her integrity, I will say that I

       8        have to honor the commission because what I know

       9        of her.

      10             But I do want to say that she will also

      11        know that I have over 40,000 photographs and

      12        framed pictures, and the house is almost

      13        unlivable, so I do have to have a place to

      14        environmentally store a lot of things.  The

      15        purpose is not for a garage but a storage

      16        place.

      17             The Permaboard, yes, I will accept that.

      18             Again, I'm not here to argue over

      19        anything.  Just want everything to be -- you

      20        know, work out and move forward.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So you're in

      22        agreement with the staff conditions and would

      23        just like some guidance on the window --

      24             MR. BEERS:  Yes.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- vertical windows?
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       1             MR. BEERS:  Window, yes, I can take that

       2        out.  It's --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  How about number 5?

       4             MR. BEERS:  I would put landscaping --

       5        allow me to make that clear.  First house built

       6        in Riverside.  The driveway that you see there,

       7        those two runners right there were originally

       8        two-and-a-half feet under dirt.  And when I dug

       9        down and I replaced it with these, there was

      10        never any intention to make a driveway, per se,

      11        or a garage to pull into.

      12             As you see, I have a'66 Triumph Spitfire in

      13        there, and the old garage, termite eaten,

      14        literally fell down.  And so my intentions,

      15        again, are for a storage area for many personal

      16        effects.  I have been around the world, so I

      17        have a lot of things that I would like to secure

      18        and store.

      19             So I would do landscaping in front of

      20        that.  The driveway thing, they don't go all the

      21        way.  They go eight feet away from the structure

      22        itself.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you very

      24        much.

      25             MR. BEERS:  Thank you all very much.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else who would like

       2        to speak on this?

       3             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

       5        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

       6             We agree with the staff conditions, and

       7        actually the applicant addressed one of our

       8        concerns.  It looked from the photographs that

       9        the ribbons ran right up to the building and we

      10        were going to suggest bringing that back a

      11        little bit and maybe a pad so that it looks more

      12        like a garage.  Looks like he's already on it.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      14             Anyone else here?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Go ahead and

      17        close the public hearing and bring it back to

      18        the commission.

      19             MR. WEISS:  Move to approve COA-09-711 per

      20        the staff conditions.

      21             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a second.

      23             Any discussion?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       3        approved COA-09-711, 2903 Selma Street, with

       4        staff conditions.

       5             Okay.  COA-09-715, 1418 Wolfe Street.

       6             MS. PAULL:  This is for the construction of

       7        a new shed.  The applicant has started the

       8        work.  You can see it right here in the

       9        right-of-way (indicating).

      10             It is in an appropriate location to the

      11        rear of the lot, and so staff was just

      12        conditioning some basic alterations to keep it

      13        in -- bring it into compliance with the district

      14        design regulations.

      15             There is currently vertical siding on it,

      16        so staff is conditioning that the applicant

      17        replace the existing vertical siding with stucco

      18        or horizontal wood or cementitious lap siding

      19        which shall match on all four sides of the

      20        structure.

      21             The plans show a roof that -- the design

      22        replicates the primary structure, which you can

      23        see here in detail.  However, the pitch is

      24        lower.  It appeared in these drawings to be

      25        lower and squattier, so we were conditioning
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       1        that the pitch of roof be changed to match the

       2        pitch of the primary structure.

       3             The third condition is that the applicant

       4        frame out the entry door and window in a

       5        traditional manner to match the primary

       6        structure.

       7             The fourth condition is that the window

       8        shall be a three-over-one as opposed to the

       9        four-over-one that's pictured here with the

      10        exterior profiled muntins.  That's to match the

      11        windows on the primary structure.

      12             The timbering detail located in the gable

      13        end shall be vertically elongated with a wider

      14        bottom band to better replicate the detail on

      15        the primary structure.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess I'm questioning

      17        what I'm looking at in that photograph.  Does it

      18        just got building wrap on it right now?

      19             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So there's no vertical

      21        siding?

      22             MS. PAULL:  There's vertical siding right

      23        here, I believe (indicating).  I know that

      24        there's vertical siding on this side elevation,

      25        which you can't see in these photographs, but
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       1        they are included in your packet.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Has the roof structure been

       3        assembled yet?

       4             MS. PAULL:  No, as far as I know, but the

       5        applicant would be better at answering all of

       6        that.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any further

       8        questions of the staff report?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and open the public

      11        hearing.

      12             Is the applicant here?

      13             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      14             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Name is Brent Cumbaa,

      16        C-u-m-b-a-a.  Address is 1418 Wolfe Street, with

      17        an "e."

      18             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      19        hand for me, please.

      20             MR. CUMBAA:  (Complies.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      22        testimony you're about to give is the truth, the

      23        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      24             MR. CUMBAA:  I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             MR. CUMBAA:  Thank you.

       2             All right.  I'm willing to comply with all

       3        the staff conditions.  The siding can either be

       4        covered with another siding or taken down.  I

       5        can replace that.

       6             The pitch on the roof, my drawing may not

       7        be within two to three degrees of the correct

       8        drawing.  I used a roof calculator program

       9        online that's giving me a 4 inch on a 12 inch

      10        rise, which I guess is -- I'm not a carpenter;

      11        I'm an X-ray tech.  So reading online, that's

      12        what I measured by getting up in my attic and

      13        checking the slope of the roof.

      14             My drawing may not be completely accurate,

      15        but I tried my best to give you an accurate

      16        depiction --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's your intention to

      18        match -- it's your intention that match the roof

      19        pitch of your house?

      20             MR. CUMBAA:  Yes, sir.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Good.

      22             Thank you.

      23             MR. CUMBAA:  Did you have any other

      24        questions or concerns for me?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, if you're willing to
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       1        meet the conditions of the staff

       2        recommendation.

       3             MR. CUMBAA:  Thank you.  Thank you for your

       4        time.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else?

       6             (Ms. Mansfield approaches the podium.)

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Jennifer Mansfield,

       8        Riverside Avondale Preservation.

       9             We agreed with the staff and have no

      10        objections.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Good.  Thank you.

      12             Anybody else here to speak?

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      15        public hearing and bring it back to the

      16        commission.

      17             MR. WEISS:  I move we approve COA-09-715

      18        with staff conditions.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      21        second.

      22             Any more discussion?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       2        approved COA-09-715 with the staff conditions

       3        listed in the report.

       4             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I'm not

       5        certain if this next applicant is here.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is the applicant

       7        present for 1245 Dancy Street?

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Should we defer it?

      10             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  I recommend you defer it.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  For COA-10-003, 1245

      12        Dancy Street, does anybody want to make a motion

      13        to defer this?

      14             MS. SHAW:  You don't need a motion to

      15        defer.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So that item will be

      17        deferred.

      18             Okay.  That completes our COA -- work

      19        without a COA.  We're now moving into OOAs and

      20        minor modification to previously-approved COAs,

      21        and we'll start with 238 West 11th Street.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this opinion

      23        of appropriateness is being provided by the

      24        applicant.

      25             A lot of the work that he'll be discussing
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       1        has already been completed or is in the process

       2        of being completed.  He has gone through an

       3        enforcement procedure.  Before he takes the next

       4        step to do the final designs and so forth, he

       5        wanted to get the commission's reaction to

       6        various parts of this project.

       7             There's a variety of things going on here,

       8        and I actually listed them in a letter to

       9        Mr. Acapura, who will be speaking on this.

      10             Parts of this project, including

      11        modifications and relocations of windows and

      12        door openings -- and I'll let him explain, maybe

      13        show some of them.

      14             There was also a total window replacement,

      15        installation of new exterior doors, total

      16        replacement of wood siding on the first floor,

      17        first story.  Selective replacement of the

      18        siding was approved under a previous COA, but

      19        once work got going they went ahead and did the

      20        entire building.

      21             One thing we're sort of concerned about --

      22        we may have discussed this with Mr. Acapura.

      23        And, unfortunately, I don't have a slide to show

      24        you, but one of the things done in here was

      25        the -- the porch had already been enclosed, but
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       1        it was reenclosed and instead of having these

       2        big spaces, there were two smaller,

       3        vertically-oriented windows put in here.

       4             It is our interpretation that what you see

       5        here is how it was originally as an open porch

       6        with these upper shingle columns matching up

       7        with these lower columns at the bottom.  You can

       8        see a very distinctive sill line as well that

       9        was indicative of being an open porch.

      10             So what has been done basically modifies

      11        that sense of having -- what has been done

      12        modifies what -- an open porch.

      13             The applicant is here to speak on this

      14        matter, and I'll let him go ahead and start the

      15        discussion and I'll be happy to answer any

      16        questions along the way if there should be --

      17        any arise.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I -- so in other words,

      19        have we already heard this case?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  No, this has not been heard.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Coming forward as a --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Full COA in the near future,

      23        but the applicant would just like to talk to the

      24        commission about some of the things that's been

      25        done or that he plans to do to get reaction to
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       1        it.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So you said work has

       3        already begun.  You don't mean construction?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  You don't mean construction

       6        has begun?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Without a COA?

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  And he's already gone

      10        through an enforcement process.  He's trying to

      11        get back into -- into compliance.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just wanted to understand.

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Michael

      14        Acapura (phonetic).  My address is 1442 North

      15        Laura Street, Jacksonville 32206.

      16             MS. SHAW:  Do you want to open the public

      17        hearing?

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have to open the public

      19        hearing for the -- this.

      20             MR. ACAPURA:  I stand here before you,

      21        after a long process, and I'm here basically to

      22        hopefully get the input so I can finish what

      23        started out as a rehabilitation of a five-plex

      24        in an area of Springfield that is sort out of

      25        the way and not very well traveled and still is
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       1        a little bit depressed.

       2             But I have gone through various -- some

       3        approval processes and have paid some fines, and

       4        I stand here before you to hopefully get an idea

       5        of how to move forward with your blessing and

       6        your input to finish the window installation; to

       7        address the doorway, which I have plans to

       8        reinstall as a duplex -- it was a duplex

       9        originally -- and also to address the siding and

      10        the historical replacement of doors.

      11             And, if I could, just to get basic things

      12        out of the way, I brought a sample of the

      13        original -- siding that matches the original

      14        siding I plan to put up.  If I could show -- if

      15        anybody would like to see it.

      16             I don't know if you want to look at it, but

      17        the original siding was this type and this is

      18        the type of siding that will be going back up

      19        once we get the approvals -- proper code and

      20        proper approvals, put it up.

      21             If anybody has any objections to this --

      22        or, Joel, do we have pictures of the . . .

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  No, I don't believe we have

      24        pictures of the original siding.

      25             Is there any more of the original siding at
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       1        all in any form or fashion?

       2             MR. ACAPURA:  No.  It was covered with

       3        asbestos or some type of covering that we tore

       4        off --

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  I will say on the record, we

       6        did review -- when the first COA came through

       7        and there was limited replacement, I did go out

       8        on site and compare what was on the walls and

       9        being taken off and it did match.

      10             MR. ACAPURA:  Okay.  And this is what we

      11        plan on going around the whole bottom of the

      12        house, and it did match on the bottom porch when

      13        we exposed the original downstairs porch.

      14             Secondly -- and I'll get to other things --

      15        I have some -- where the original doors -- is

      16        there a front picture again?

      17             As you can see, the two door openings in

      18        the bottom was enclosed sometime in the '50s.

      19        The downstairs porch has been reopened --

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can you stand behind the

      21        mic?

      22             MR. ACAPURA:  The downstairs porch has been

      23        reopened as it was originally intended, and the

      24        upstairs was closed off for a master bedroom

      25        with windows, but I would also like to submit --
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       1        I'm just going through the basic things.

       2             These are doors that I plan to put when I

       3        reestablish the downstairs opening to the

       4        right.  Am I making sense?  I mean, basically

       5        Joel has asked me to reintroduce the downstairs

       6        doorway.

       7             Do we have a picture of the house as it

       8        exists now?  Because I have a couple here.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Would you mind passing them

      10        around?

      11             MR. ACAPURA:  Sure.  Robert Maur (phonetic)

      12        has put together some architectural drawings and

      13        plans for me here, and I'll --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I ask you a

      15        clarification?  What exactly will we be giving

      16        our opinion about?

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  I think in particular he's

      18        going to explain various things he did, but I

      19        think in particular some of the window and door

      20        alterations -- location, alteration.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's hard to react to

      22        something that's in there.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Do you have any documents

      24        that show the change in location of these

      25        windows and doors?  That's the thing you wanted
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       1        key in on.

       2             MR. ACAPURA:  Yes, I do.  I have

       3        existing -- I don't have the previous, but I

       4        have existing locations and pictures of the

       5        house as it stands now and the architectural

       6        drawings --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  What was there originally?

       8             MR. ACAPURA:  I don't have those with me.

       9             Those are the ones that I submitted to the

      10        office, and that's about as close as we have

      11        except we did have an elevation for the right

      12        side, but I don't have those with me right now.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  You did have an elevation

      14        for the right side, but the other side

      15        elevation, there's no depiction of the location

      16        of the windows and doors.

      17             MR. ACAPURA:  Whatever I had, I submitted

      18        to your office when I went in for the original

      19        application to apply for windows and doors,

      20        which was --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  It just seems like it's

      22        going to be hard for us to react to something

      23        that's not graphically -- I'm not suggesting

      24        you're going about this the wrong way, but if we

      25        don't have a graphic representation of what it
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       1        is you want our reaction to, I'm concerned that

       2        the opinion we give today may not be the opinion

       3        once we get the final drawings.

       4             MR. ACAPURA:  I understand.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you trying to -- are

       6        you trying to interpret what was there to the

       7        best of your ability, or you know what was there

       8        and you're definitely changing it and you want

       9        our response to that?

      10             MR. ACAPURA:  There's -- well, as you can

      11        see, the original door, the original windows

      12        that we have pictures of was a mixture of

      13        aluminum jalousie windows.  You can see the

      14        front downstairs window is --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Those are modifications.

      16             MR. ACAPURA:  There were some nine-over

      17        of -- nine-overs in the back that were more

      18        conducive to a bungalow that were in there at

      19        the time.  The existing windows had been --

      20        while it's not the exact location of where the

      21        existing windows are, the windows that are in

      22        there now are in the places that the windows

      23        were before.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And are you proposing to

      25        leave those?
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       1             MR. ACAPURA:  Yes.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Go ahead.

       3             MR. ACAPURA:  And I'm asking if the -- for

       4        the replacement of the existing windows, if the

       5        historically-appropriate one-over would be

       6        acceptable.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  One-over-one?

       8             MR. ACAPURA:  Yes.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      10             MR. ACAPURA:  By which --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What was there before?

      12             MR. ACAPURA:  They were nine-overs in the

      13        back and then there was -- as you can see in the

      14        front, there were various different styles and

      15        sorts of windows.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only thing you can

      17        say for sure is there was a nine-over-one on the

      18        back elevation that you think was original?

      19             MR. ACAPURA:  I don't know.  I mean, it

      20        doesn't fit with the historical structure of the

      21        house.  From my understanding, the nine-overs

      22        were more of a bungalow-style window and the

      23        prevalent type of window that's four square in

      24        Springfield is a one-over or two-over.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we don't have photos of
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       1        what the house used to look like, Joel?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  What?

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't have photos of what

       4        the house used to look like?

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  The Florida master site file

       6        just shows a front elevation.  We do have one

       7        photograph here that clearly shows a

       8        nine-over-one sash window.  I don't know if you

       9        have it.  I'll be happy to provide it to you.

      10             As well as it shows you the changes that

      11        occurred -- the Florida master site file also

      12        mentions a nine-over-one and a six-over-one,

      13        12-over-one.  Nine-over-one is indicative of

      14        that.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think I see it.

      16             When you assess these structures and you

      17        see something like that, do you -- that's the

      18        basis usually for what you think?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  We do look at that.

      20             We look at the Florida master site file.

      21        Usually, it's pretty indicative -- if it's a

      22        wooden double-hung sash window and it's a

      23        gridded light, the greater the chances are it's

      24        going to be the original window.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm seeing four, looking
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       1        at this one.  There's two pairs of them.  I

       2        mean, it looks like pretty clear evidence to me,

       3        but aside from having any other documentation

       4        from you, I would advise you to probably go in

       5        this direction without any other input from Joel

       6        and his research.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  You are correct.

       8             We do have some photographs of some

       9        additional nine-over-one, so that would be truly

      10        indicative of that being the style of the house.

      11             MR. ACAPURA:  My response to that is the

      12        style -- majority style of windows in

      13        Springfield are one-over-one.  For cost

      14        purposes, the nine-over-one at this point --

      15        I've put about $85,000 of my own money into this

      16        restoration so far, and I believe there's about

      17        13 or 14 windows.

      18             It is not in an area that is very visual

      19        from any other area in the historic district.

      20        It is on a little side street, and I would

      21        request and ask the council that -- to consider

      22        from a budgeting process that the amount of

      23        money left to finish the restoration, put the

      24        siding on, put the doors back in, paint it, and

      25        put the windows in would be -- the one-over-one
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       1        or two-over-one would be much -- much --

       2        something that I could accomplish much easier in

       3        a lot less time and a lot less pain.

       4             MR. WEISS:  I don't know how you feel about

       5        that (inaudible).

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Those are the kind of

       7        things that, as an opinion, I'm not comfortable

       8        just saying come back next week and we'll

       9        approve that because I don't know that we will.

      10             I think I'd feel more comfortable with a

      11        specific application, and if you wanted to make

      12        a case for the sides and the back one thing, the

      13        front something else, that would be easier for

      14        me, personally, to assess.

      15             Just as a general opinion, I'd say that

      16        seems to be the style that's required, although

      17        we have --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  What is --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The nine-over-ones, the

      20        ones I'm seeing in the photograph, but certainly

      21        you could make that application.  We have

      22        considered those things in the past, where

      23        they're not visible and there's no other

      24        evidence on the elevations.

      25             MR. ACAPURA:  Would it be an opinion that
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       1        current window placement, as they are, are

       2        appropriate?  Not -- you can't see it from this

       3        picture, but the ones I passed around, the

       4        current -- the amount of work that's been

       5        done --

       6             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, there is

       7        photographic evidence that we have from 2006

       8        that there were nine-over-ones on every

       9        elevation.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  One photograph, I can see

      11        it's --

      12             MR. WEISS:  You're asking about placement

      13        now?

      14             MR. ACAPURA:  Yes.  I have pictures I've

      15        submitted for the record that show the house as

      16        it exists right now with the current window

      17        placements that were done by a subcontractor

      18        without the appropriate oversight.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Looking at your -- I'm

      20        looking at the one photograph that I can clearly

      21        see, and I see two pairs of windows there, and I

      22        cannot find a place on your schematic floor plan

      23        that shows that.

      24             Where I guess it potentially is is window

      25        four and six, and window four is a 60 by 20, and
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       1        window six is a 32 by 52.  So I'm not seeing in

       2        your notes what I'm seeing as existing window

       3        placements.

       4             MR. ACAPURA:  I would just submit that --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't mean to be -- I'm

       6        not trying to challenge you.

       7             MR. ACAPURA:  I understand.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But if you're going to

       9        say, I'm using the existing window placement,

      10        that's fine, but I'm not sure that's represented

      11        in this drawing.  And, therefore, I'm not going

      12        tell you the drawing is okay, but based on what

      13        you're --

      14             MR. ACAPURA:  The problem that we have here

      15        and the problem I've been going through here and

      16        in the process is that -- and I don't know if

      17        this is a valid excuse, but I know Cherry knows

      18        and Joel knows what we've been going through,

      19        and that is we're trying to bring the house into

      20        compliance, but the problem that existed was

      21        there was so much work done to the house --

      22             (Mr. Weiss exits the proceedings.)

      23             MR. ACAPURA:  -- without my knowledge, but

      24        since I am the owner with my complicity, that

      25        this is the house as it stands now and what I'm
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       1        trying to do is bring it into compliance with

       2        the City and to complete the process of the

       3        exterior renovation of the house.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Angela, the letter that's

       5        provided to Mr. Acapura from me, it describes in

       6        item number one the changes of window locations

       7        and sizes.  The problem is it's a narrative

       8        description.  It's hard to visualize it if you

       9        don't have the photographs or some sort of

      10        rendering to show that, but it does just

      11        basically list what we understand to be those

      12        changes.

      13             MR. ACAPURA:  And I have been fined

      14        numerous times as a result of that and paid the

      15        fines, and I'm just trying to get the proper

      16        window replacements in the areas that the

      17        windows are currently constructed so that I can

      18        come into compliance.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think you're on the

      20        right track.  I would take the drawing and

      21        whoever is preparing it for you into the field

      22        and make sure your documentation is coordinated

      23        with what is actually there and work with staff,

      24        they're very good about helping you.

      25             And then if you want to come and make a
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       1        case for a different style of window, I think

       2        we'll definitely hear it.  I can't tell that you

       3        I would support it or not support it as my

       4        opinion at this point.

       5             My only suggestion -- I think you've heard

       6        from a few of us -- is that the documentation is

       7        somewhat what verbal, somewhat graphic in the

       8        drawing, pictorial, and right now the group of

       9        them, it's just not clear enough for us to --

      10        for me to give you an opinion.

      11             MR. ACAPURA:  Would it -- the original

      12        windows had two casement -- the two windows next

      13        to each other in the original picture, the way

      14        that -- I had no control over it because I was

      15        not around when it happened, but they put one

      16        window placement, as you can see in the

      17        drawings, as they exist now.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So is that -- these

      19        photographs are not up to date.  Is that --

      20             MR. ACAPURA:  No.  The ones that I passed

      21        around with the drawings, the architectural

      22        drawings over there to the -- right there, those

      23        are up to date.  This is the house as it sits

      24        right now.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So the photograph we're
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       1        looking at with these nine-over-one windows is

       2        not up to date?

       3             MR. ACAPURA:  That is the house before

       4        and -- I had a subcontractor take --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  When you were talking

       6        about existing window locations, I'm looking at

       7        them.  So I apologize.

       8             MR. ACAPURA:  I'm sorry I'm not prepared

       9        enough.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  The windows were moved, and

      11        you want us to tell you whether we think we'll

      12        approve the moving of them.  It's so hard for us

      13        to do that because we don't have anything to

      14        base it on.  I know the situation you're in, but

      15        all we could tell you is we will work with you.

      16        We won't sit up here and just --

      17             MR. ACAPURA:  I understand.

      18             That's a picture of the windows as they are

      19        now.  That's how they look.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'd suggest that if you're

      21        working with an architect, the architect try to

      22        put together a story -- this is what it used to

      23        be and this is what it is now.  We just have to

      24        evaluate it and -- the house has been literally

      25        dismantled and put back together.  We just have
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       1        to look at it when you come in.  We'll be as

       2        open as we possibly can.

       3             I'm not sure we can give you much of an

       4        opinion right now other than we'll be

       5        open-minded and understand your situation.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All elevations together

       7        with this, the existing conditions and then

       8        we'll --

       9             MR. ACAPURA:  I understand.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And photographs of what

      11        you have.

      12             MR. ACAPURA:  Okay.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think we have to move

      14        this ahead and -- I know you're looking for

      15        direction from us, but it's hard for us to give

      16        you direction because we don't have all the

      17        documents to compare it, so . . .

      18             MR. ACAPURA:  I guess the question is, if I

      19        bring those documents in and this is how the

      20        house is now and that was how the house was

      21        then, is there a possibility that I would have

      22        to go back in and do some structural changes to

      23        meet the desires of the historic commission?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't know until we see

      25        the drawings.  Unfortunately, we don't have
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       1        enough information to make -- give you much of

       2        an opinion.

       3             MR. ACAPURA:  Understood.  The only other

       4        thing that I have here to accomplish today

       5        besides this siding -- I'm on the right track

       6        with the siding, I think -- is the front door

       7        when I put the location back in to make it

       8        exactly where it was as a duplex on the front,

       9        which I think we had a picture up there --

      10        will -- these doors should be acceptable.  It

      11        looks like those are my original doors.

      12             MS. PAULL:  Sir, you need to speak into the

      13        microphone.  I'm sorry.

      14             MR. ACAPURA:  I'm just submitting these as

      15        door replacements for the front doors.  That's

      16        all.

      17             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the previous

      18        photos where you do see the windows are from

      19        2006.  They're from the last COA that he had

      20        gotten for selective siding replacement.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I apologize for that

      22        confusion.  I was hearing one thing and looking

      23        at it.

      24             MR. ACAPURA:  That's quite all right.  I

      25        have been more confused than you have, trust me.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Wonderful.

       2             MR. ACAPURA:  Thank you.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  I shared a picture, and it

       4        should be over that, that shows currently how

       5        the upstairs porch appears currently enclosed.

       6        You see it as a single photograph.

       7             MR. ACAPURA:  That's the back.  I'm sorry.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  I understand.  I'm talking

       9        about the front right here (indicating).

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's in here?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  No, it's not in your book.

      12        Photographs -- there it is, Lisa.  It's in your

      13        hand.

      14             MS. SIMON:  Sam got it.

      15             MR. ACAPURA:  I apologize for not having

      16        six or eight copies of these drawings.  I was

      17        just given them today.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Certainly the two-part

      19        open porch, is that what you're asking about?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  If you will look at the

      21        photograph of what he's done so far on the

      22        porch, on the upper porch, if you look at it --

      23        do you have a copy of it?

      24             Lisa -- Sam, would you share that.

      25             Okay.  The way --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I kept thinking I was

       2        looking at something else when I saw that.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  That's the front.

       4             The way that was enclosed, it was with the

       5        two windows and all the infill siding.  So you

       6        basically lost the sense of the original porch

       7        openings that were here.  They were enclosed

       8        before he did the work; however, the previous

       9        enclosure was not done well.

      10             You could still clearly identify the lines

      11        of the original porch.  You could see the sill

      12        lines as you can see here, and then you can see

      13        the columns that match up with the ones below

      14        it.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I didn't even recognize

      16        that as being a front porch, so my opinion on

      17        that would be not positive.  That's just --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  It doesn't have any

      19        resemblance to what --

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Exactly.  And I said that

      21        earlier, but I didn't have the photographs in

      22        front of me so you could see what I was talking

      23        about.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was thinking this was

      25        the rear of the house.
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       1             MR. ACAPURA:  Would it help if I addressed

       2        that issue and just opened it up back up and

       3        screened it or something like that?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, yes.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think if you get back

       6        closer to what the original house as it was

       7        constructed, you would be much better off.  I

       8        doubt we would approve replacing this big open

       9        porch with two small windows.

      10             MR. ACAPURA:  I understand.  Even though

      11        the original porch was enclosed and used as a

      12        bedroom, such as the porch is now, when I bought

      13        the house.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  From the design -- through

      15        the Chair, the design regulations state that,

      16        you know, porch enclosures are not something

      17        that are to be -- they're kind of to be avoided.

      18             There are certain circumstances that you

      19        can enclose a porch.  If it was an existing

      20        condition, it was grandfathered in, so it could

      21        have stayed, but once you touched it and changed

      22        it, then you have kind of lost that

      23        grandfathered status.

      24             And so we look to the guidelines or the

      25        design regulations for how to approach it and
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       1        certainly opening it up is the most -- that's

       2        the preferred approach, is to keep it an open

       3        porch.

       4             If you're going to enclose it or at least

       5        propose to re-enclose it, then the language in

       6        the design regulations is to maintain the sense

       7        of openness.

       8             So we want to see -- we would recommend

       9        seeing glazing from column to column, to do that

      10        entire space, and there's a lot of historic

      11        porch enclosures that have those details in the

      12        Springfield historic district where you have a

      13        whole bank of windows between the original

      14        columns.

      15             And if you're going to go about a porch

      16        enclosure, that would be our recommendation, to

      17        maximize the amount of windows so you have that

      18        openness.

      19             It specifically says to avoid solid infill,

      20        like siding or brickwork or anything like that,

      21        but ideally you would open it up.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  And Mr. -- my opinion,

      23        Mr. Maur has been in front of us before.  And if

      24        you are working with him, I think he will

      25        understand more toward what would be acceptable
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       1        to us.

       2             MR. ACAPURA:  Cost being a --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I am going to have to ask

       4        you -- we do have a five-minute limitation.

       5        We're approaching a half hour.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me just summarize what

       7        the issues are that he'll be coming back to

       8        address on and what y'all have addressed so far.

       9             Number one is a total window replacement.

      10        My sense is that y'all would prefer to go back

      11        to what was there historically, which is a

      12        nine-over-one.

      13             Total siding replacement on the first

      14        floor, although we don't know the condition of

      15        all the siding that was removed.  He is using a

      16        product that matches the original.

      17             We've already talked about the front porch

      18        at the top.

      19             And our other alteration, the window

      20        opening modifications on the side, it's very

      21        difficult for us to talk about and for him to

      22        talk about without some way to compare what was

      23        there originally and clearly what's been

      24        changed.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we can't evaluate that
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       1        now.  We don't have the proper documentation.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  I believe that's all the

       3        items of work to be discussed; is that correct?

       4             MR. ACAPURA:  Yes, sir.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you very

       6        much.

       7             MR. ACAPURA:  You're welcome.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Now we will -- I

       9        guess the next item is the proposed Avondale

      10        Town Center project.

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  We have had a number

      12        of town center projects in the historic

      13        districts, specifically in Riverside Avondale,

      14        as this one is located.  We've handled them in

      15        different ways.

      16             One of the initial ones came to us kind of

      17        as an opinion of appropriateness and more

      18        recently we've been trying to handle them under

      19        a certificate of appropriateness, just like we

      20        would any other type of alteration.

      21             In this case, we're really far into the

      22        process of planning.  It's even gone out to bid,

      23        so we're kind of under a time constraint.  I'm

      24        going to share some of the plans.  They're all

      25        positive in staff's review of it.
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       1             Basically, this is the town center for the

       2        Avondale Shops, which I believe goes from Talbot

       3        to Dancy, I believe it is.  It would kind of

       4        improve the streetscape that would include the

       5        installation of historic lighting.  There is no

       6        historic lighting currently there.  It's an --

       7        there was an improvement as far as what they're

       8        proposing there.  There's the example of it on

       9        the screen.

      10             The sidewalks will be redone and made

      11        consistent.  There's probably kind of a variety

      12        now between solid and paver.  I think there's

      13        even some brick in some areas.

      14             They're looking at doing a hexagon paver,

      15        which we applaud; that's exactly what we want to

      16        see, and they're looking at doing a pattern

      17        between the natural and the charcoal.  We're

      18        fine with that.  We would be fine with just the

      19        natural hexagon.  We wouldn't want to see it

      20        kind of -- for lack of a better word,

      21        hodgepodge, where they do the variety of shades

      22        with no real rhythm to it.  But what's being

      23        shown in the plans is kind of an organized

      24        pattern between the natural and charcoal, and we

      25        think that's great.
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       1             Most of the new trees I think will be Drake

       2        elms.  And this is the overall streetscape

       3        (indicating).  Just a couple of things to point

       4        out.

       5             Again, I've mentioned the sidewalks will be

       6        the hexagon paver.  The walkways or crosswalks

       7        at the intersections would be a brick-type

       8        design, which we're very supportive of because

       9        obviously the streets were initially brick, and

      10        so that's in keeping with that.

      11             And there are two oaks that are shown on

      12        the plan as remaining, and obviously those are

      13        positive things as well.

      14             Basically what we're asking from you is,

      15        first of all, if you can kind of give,

      16        hopefully, a positive response to the opinion of

      17        appropriateness and direct us whether you want

      18        to see this back as a COA next month or,

      19        preferably, letting us handle it

      20        administratively based on it being a very

      21        consistent approach to the project.

      22             That would certainly help the city as far

      23        as getting this project going without messing up

      24        the timeline to get it down before Christmas.

      25             Kenny is here.  He's the main planner on
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       1        this project, and I'll let him fill in the

       2        details.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you speak, for the

       4        record, Commissioner Weiss had to leave.  He had

       5        told us when he started earlier today that he

       6        had to leave at 7:00.  So he's no longer here.

       7             MR. LOGSDON:  Good evening.

       8             Kenny Logsdon, 214 North Hogan Street,

       9        right over there.

      10             I'm really just available for questions.  I

      11        was going to prepare an hour and a half

      12        presentation.  I know that Chris Farley would

      13        really appreciate that.

      14             Actually, as Lisa said, we have been

      15        working on this quite a while.  The original

      16        vision session was September 2004.  The town

      17        center vision itself was approved in January

      18        2005.

      19             We've been working very, very closely with

      20        the Merchants Association, who is the private

      21        agency that asked for this town center

      22        improvements.

      23             And the highlights, as she said, are the

      24        streetlights.  We have already moved the

      25        electrical lines to the rear of the properties
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       1        along the alleyways, so now when you go down

       2        St. Johns you're not going to see electrical

       3        lines in that section between Talbot and Dancy.

       4        Replaced with those historic type of over --

       5        higher lights, 35 -- 35 feet high.

       6             Currently there's the 1970 cobra head

       7        lights out there.  They decided that the

       8        pedestrian streetlights, like you see downtown

       9        in Springfield, et cetera, were not appropriate

      10        for the area.

      11             The crosswalks themselves, normally the --

      12        this is an FDOT road, so I've had to work

      13        closely with them as well and beg them to allow

      14        us to allow crosswalks at nonsignalized

      15        intersections, but I felt that the vision plan

      16        really wanted a beginning and a finish with

      17        Talbot and Dancy and so they permitted us to

      18        design the stamped crosswalks.

      19             They're not going to be real brick like you

      20        have downtown, but they're going to be more of a

      21        stamped, similar to ones we've put in the

      22        Arlington area is the most recent one I can

      23        think of.

      24             It looks like nice brick, and after about

      25        seven years now, technology is getting a little
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       1        bit better now.  We'll probably have to go back

       2        and do it again, but they pretty much just heat

       3        up the asphalt, put down a red thermoplastic

       4        type of thing, melt it in so it has texture as

       5        well so when you drive the car over you're going

       6        to get the (inaudible) type of feeling in your

       7        car.

       8             But we are very close, as Lisa said.

       9        Actually, the award recommendation came out

      10        today with procurement.  Hopefully they will

      11        bring it up tomorrow at their meeting, I hope.

      12             Councilman Corrigan is also very closely

      13        working with us, and he's the one that insisted

      14        on doing these hexagon pavers and not a stamped

      15        type of paver.

      16             As far as the color of them, I'm open to

      17        your suggestions.  Our engineer put in this sort

      18        of pattern of natural and charcoal, but looking

      19        at historic ones, such as Underwood's and the

      20        business next to it, most of them were just sort

      21        of a natural type of gray color.  There weren't

      22        really any charcoal ones there.

      23             When I looked at the bid sheets that we

      24        accepted, it didn't differentiate between the

      25        two as far as the colors.
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       1             We are going to meet with the contractor

       2        prior to starting any construction as well, give

       3        them the fine details, the enormity of this

       4        project as far as finishing before the holidays,

       5        and then so, therefore, we can guide them in any

       6        direction we need to do that.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

       8             I never did open the public hearing.

       9             MR. LOGSDON:  I'm not the public; I work

      10        here.

      11             MS. SHAW:  That's okay.  You can go ahead

      12        and open it now.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I opened the public

      14        hearing.

      15             You know, I -- I'll let -- I certainly

      16        think it's a great improvement to the area.  I

      17        can't imagine what we would say that would

      18        change your plans.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That picture is

      20        terrific.  I like the pattern.  Because it's a

      21        special area, I think a pattern might be fun.

      22             MR. LOGSDON:  I noticed on Stockton

      23        Street -- and I'll hand you guys this sheet --

      24        the sidewalks are a little bit narrower than

      25        obviously what we have in Avondale, and that
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       1        right-of-way really shifts.  It goes anywhere

       2        from 3 feet to 14 feet wide in certain places,

       3        so it's been hard to narrow that down.

       4             Stockton Street, we are going to be doing a

       5        town center there between College and I-10, and

       6        we will definitely see you prior to us awarding

       7        any type of bid.

       8             But we -- I notice the difference is

       9        Stockton Street does have a pattern to it and

      10        Avondale didn't, and it was really -- Lisa

      11        doesn't like the word "hodgepodge," but over the

      12        years that's the way it's become.  And,

      13        unfortunately, the sidewalks have become

      14        hodgepodge too with the different oak trees, the

      15        raising and lowering of the sidewalk as far as

      16        the concrete slabs go and lots of cracking.

      17        That's one of the main reasons we'd like to get

      18        in there, for safety purposes as well.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll get the opinion of the

      20        commissioners, but I would assume you could

      21        approve this administratively.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  That would be helpful.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That would be great.  It

      24        looks great.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just, again, to clarify.

       2        We're fine with the pattern.  We're fine with it

       3        just being the natural paver.  We just didn't

       4        want to see, like, six grays and three -- you

       5        know, in a nonpattern setup.

       6             MR. LOGSDON:  I will definitely work

       7        closely with you.  As I said to you off the

       8        record, was that I thought when we originally

       9        designed this it was going to be like one black

      10        per six natural colors and the black would just

      11        be randomly put in within the sidewalk, but

      12        we'll definitely work closely with the historic

      13        division.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      15             Thank you.

      16             MR. LOGSDON:  Thank you.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Going on to new business, is

      18        it possible to hear number two before number

      19        one?  There's probably a lot of people here.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  Absolutely.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll move to concerns

      22        about the proposed use of the duplex at 228 West

      23        7th Street, and if I could -- is there going to

      24        be a staff report on this?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  As far as I understand,
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       1        Joel is not going to speak to this.  Louise De

       2        Spain wanted to --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So I'll open --

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Joel, is there a staff

       5        report?

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  For what?

       7             Mr. Chairman, there is no staff report, per

       8        se, but let me just give you some real quick

       9        background.

      10             When the historic preservation grant cycle

      11        was open, I went to the commission in December

      12        and got the approval to more or less write

      13        letters of support when these projects came

      14        up -- when these potential projects came up,

      15        asking for letters of support.

      16             The reason we do that is because we have --

      17        I have no sense of who is going to apply.  I

      18        have no idea if they're going to ask for letters

      19        of support, but if that opportunity passes

      20        without the commission giving us some authority

      21        to go and write letters, we cannot help these

      22        people.  These letters are very important

      23        because they just show community support.

      24             We wrote a letter for a project that was

      25        being done by the Women's Club.  It was to
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       1        basically take a duplex --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Which club?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  The Springfield Women's Club

       4        & Improvement Association.

       5             Anyway, we wrote a letter of support that

       6        was requested by them about a day before the

       7        grant was due, and it was to seek funds to

       8        rehabilitate this duplex for community use,

       9        which sounded very admirable.

      10             That letter was produced.  Since then, it's

      11        been brought to our attention -- we have people

      12        here that might want to speak on this -- they're

      13        very concerned about this project and what it

      14        might mean for the neighborhood and the impact

      15        that it might have, so that's why we have people

      16        here.

      17             I will state at this time the concern is

      18        not a preservation issue; it is a zoning matter,

      19        so the commission really has no jurisdiction in

      20        this particular part of it, but they are here to

      21        speak about this issue.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  What will be our

      23        responsibility when we hear all the speakers?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  I don't know that the

      25        commission really has any responsibility.  The
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       1        issue is use, particular use.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we're here for dialogue?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  I think it's more dialogue.

       4             I will state, when I was -- this was

       5        brought to my attention, I told the individual

       6        that was representing the club to make sure they

       7        checked with zoning up on the 7th floor to see

       8        if this particular community use would be

       9        acceptable in the Springfield zoning overlay.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  So, Cherry, we're not

      11        voting, we're not --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Will it be a COA at some

      13        point in the future?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Only if they do some changes

      15        to the exterior of the building, but even if it

      16        is a COA, the issue is not the construction; the

      17        issue is the use.  And we don't deal with the

      18        use if it's an acceptable, legitimate use per

      19        the zoning code.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  So this is basically to

      21        bring to our awareness?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll open the

      24        public hearing.

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  We were wondering why you

       2        were here.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Louise De Spain, 1851

       4        North Liberty Street.

       5             Before I start and introduce the other

       6        thing, I wanted -- some of you saw this

       7        (indicating) and I want to pass this on each

       8        side.

       9             Because you're so much a part of

      10        Springfield, we're doing this Celebrate

      11        Springfield day on February the 13th, day before

      12        Valentine's Day, and most certainly we'd like to

      13        have you involved with us.

      14             It's going to be three different events.

      15        We're going to celebrate the grand reopening of

      16        Main Street.  We're going to do a Springfield

      17        summit and have everybody -- the organizations

      18        and schools, churches, everybody involved in

      19        Springfield, and we're going to do major

      20        recognitions for developers and people who have

      21        done significant things in Springfield.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      23             MS. DE SPAIN:  Now, let me come back to

      24        where we were.  And, first of all, I want to

      25        thank you all because I know that you did write
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       1        a letter of support for us against the car wash

       2        that was going in at 4th and Main.

       3             Didn't do any good because the Planning

       4        Commissioners overruled you and went ahead and

       5        approved it.  However, there were some

       6        conditions and it may make it very hard for it

       7        to happen.

       8             The thing that concerns us is that you were

       9        asked to send a letter of support for this

      10        project and that happened.  And so the project,

      11        it has the same sort of features where it may

      12        not ever really happen, but it has the potential

      13        to have some things happen and it is a real

      14        concern for the neighbors.

      15             And it is -- if it goes through the way

      16        it's proposed, it is violating the Springfield

      17        overlay.  That's SPAR's concern.  If it violates

      18        the overlay, then we don't want to see that.

      19             The main issue would be the zoning.  It is

      20        being proposed in an area that is residential.

      21        The Women's Club is already in existence there,

      22        and they're looking to take this additional

      23        building which is two doors down and to have

      24        more and more classes in there.  They're also

      25        proposing a food pantry, which would be against
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       1        the overlay.  And, of course, they made an

       2        agreement, to our understanding, to allow AA

       3        meetings in there.  There's lots of facilities

       4        already for that.

       5             So the community does not feel that this is

       6        a good adaptive reuse.  Even if they're able to

       7        get this building -- and again, it's not been

       8        turned over to them yet -- they're asking to

       9        have taxes removed, liens removed on a building

      10        they don't own, and they're asking for a letter

      11        from you, which they got, for a grant to restore

      12        this building, which they also don't own.

      13             So I'm going to stop, and I think a few of

      14        the residents would like to say something.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm going to ask for

      16        everybody to be conscious -- I know you have sat

      17        here a long time.  I'm respectful of that.

      18        There's a lot of people here, and if you can

      19        have some time limitations.  If you talk too

      20        long, we may have to stop you.

      21             There's a -- and the other thing is we

      22        really don't have any -- there's -- I'm not sure

      23        what we're going to do with this matter.  I'm

      24        sorry y'all came here for us.  There's nothing

      25        we can vote on or give an opinion on.  We're

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           206

       1        here in respect for what you're concerned

       2        about.

       3             I think since you're here, we will hear

       4        your concerns.

       5             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Sean

       7        McMurray.  I live at 223 West 7th Street,

       8        Jacksonville 32206.

       9             I can't say any more than Louise has

      10        already said, really.  I am concerned that it is

      11        a zoning matter, and I think that she mentioned

      12        the overlay.  And many of the properties

      13        surrounding us are already grandfathered in on

      14        the overlay, as far as adult living facilities.

      15             And we also have empty lots and houses that

      16        are not renovated.  And we've been there

      17        since '98.  We've lived in our home since 2000,

      18        and there's been very little productive activity

      19        on this block between 6th and 8th Street,

      20        between Pearl and Silver, which are the blocks

      21        surrounding the Women's Club and us and the

      22        house across from us, which is the issue of

      23        concern.

      24             The house was a duplex which was in poor

      25        condition.  An older couple lived in it, many of
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       1        their younger nephews and nieces.  And when they

       2        passed away, that house went into disrepair and

       3        was vacated.  It's gone through a few owners who

       4        have tried to renovate it.

       5             It's currently missing all of its windows.

       6        The siding is falling off.  Tyvek wrap is

       7        blowing in the wind, large amounts of debris in

       8        the backyard, and most importantly, as she said,

       9        with the Women's Club, they have a beautiful

      10        facility one house away, one house between this

      11        house and their facility.

      12             Their facility is very underutilized, and

      13        my only concern would be, what would be their

      14        motivation other than to amplify the use of the

      15        facility they have and turn this house into a

      16        duplex or a single-family home?

      17             And the amount of construction on this

      18        particular block has been very low.  We have had

      19        two houses knocked down.  That's it.  We haven't

      20        had anything renovated other than the house at

      21        224 West 7th Street, which is in between the

      22        Women's Club and the house that's being

      23        discussed.

      24             So a house knocked down that's being used

      25        for a parking lot and a house that burned down,
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       1        and a house on 8th Street that's not doing

       2        anything.  This is just another misuse and

       3        everybody here has got the same concern it

       4        seems.  That's all I have to say.

       5             Thank you.

       6             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Christine Farley, 402 6th

       8        Street East.

       9             I wasn't going to speak, but I have to tell

      10        you, the grant that was put in -- I think it's

      11        quite unlikely that they will get it, but I'll

      12        be amazed.

      13             The grant was put in, I believe, for

      14        $50,000 with matching funds and volunteer hours,

      15        and the house actually exchanged hands for

      16        $9,000 of back taxes.  There are also $10,000 of

      17        liens and taxes on it.  And the reason that we

      18        know about the AA meetings is that local halfway

      19        houses, the gentlemen in there have been offered

      20        the AA meetings in return for volunteer labor,

      21        and that volunteer labor, I do not believe it

      22        will be covered by Workmen's Compensation.

      23             There are lot of jeopardies here.

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Casey
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       1        McConnell.  I live at 224 West 7th Street,

       2        Jacksonville, Florida 32206.

       3             I do think there is something that the

       4        commission can do, and thank you for hearing the

       5        concerns of the neighborhood.  I don't know if

       6        I'm correct on what I've heard, but I thought I

       7        heard you say there was maybe nothing you can

       8        do, but if a letter of support was written

       9        under, perhaps, false pretenses, maybe the

      10        letter of support could be pulled.

      11             I don't know if that's a possibility, but I

      12        live at 224, which is between the women's center

      13        and where their proposed community center would

      14        be.

      15             Now, if you could imagine on a short block

      16        with two businesses, the traffic situation on

      17        the streets, it's a residential neighborhood.

      18             When I moved into Springfield, I moved into

      19        what I thought was going to be a rehabilitated

      20        home, knowing that there was an historic society

      21        next to me.

      22             But now -- I mean, A, there's -- it would

      23        be a tremendous amount of traffic.  It's an

      24        irritation to homeowners, the noise and the

      25        traffic, and it just kind of -- they're not
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       1        using the facility that they have.  And I do

       2        think that they told us, included, wrong

       3        information.

       4             Our neighborhood does -- is in total

       5        opposition to this.  As you can see here, these

       6        are people -- speaking for themselves, who live

       7        on the street where -- our families that live on

       8        the street, and they know we oppose this.

       9             I mean, if they want to use their building,

      10        it's empty during the days, but I can tell you

      11        during the night they sure get the parties

      12        going, and we've let it -- been real quiet about

      13        it for the last five, ten years about what they

      14        do over there.

      15             Noise ordinances -- and we don't need

      16        another nuisance on the other side of us.  I

      17        don't think it is zoned -- I guess I need to

      18        look more on the zoning, but I was under the

      19        impression when I bought my property that this

      20        was a residential neighborhood and that there

      21        would not be a business next door my house.

      22             By the way, that new community place where

      23        they plan on parking would be probably this far

      24        (indicating) from three of the bedrooms in my

      25        house.
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       1             Thank you very much.

       2             I hope you can do something to help us

       3        somehow or other, whether it's by writing a

       4        letter, but I know that you -- I'm sure you

       5        could understand.

       6             Thank you so much.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       8             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hello.  I'm Wende

      10        Carter.  I live at 1640 Silver Street,

      11        Jacksonville, 32206.

      12             Our property is around the corner from the

      13        proposed community center, also two doors down

      14        from the current the Women's Club.  I have a

      15        concern -- I ditto everything that my neighbors

      16        have said, but I also have a specific concern

      17        about the rear of the house.

      18             My property overlooks the back of this

      19        property, and the proposal includes putting in a

      20        parking lot behind that house, and I have really

      21        strong opposition to that.

      22             We have -- the block -- the square block

      23        that this property is on already has five

      24        nonresidential buildings on it and four parking

      25        lots, and our -- the intersection closest to the
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       1        Women's Club at Silver and 7th is notorious for

       2        being one of the worst in Springfield for

       3        drainage.  It floods every time we get a hard

       4        rain.  It floods.  We're third in the block and

       5        it floods halfway down our block and halfway up

       6        our yard, so my concern would be adding more

       7        parking lots is really not a good idea.

       8             It would probably also -- I'm guessing --

       9        involving removing trees and vegetation that are

      10        on the property line there that might be in the

      11        way of putting in a parking lot, not to mention

      12        that it brings the business feel of the

      13        community into the interior of our block.

      14             If they lit the parking lot at night, we'd

      15        have light pollution issues.  If they don't,

      16        we'd have a nice, dark, secluded area for -- we

      17        just don't like nice, dark, secluded areas so

      18        much in Springfield at night, so --

      19             So yeah, that's my -- that's my two cents.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             MS. CARTER:  And I just would add, you

      22        know, if there's anything that can be done in

      23        terms of retracting a letter of support or

      24        writing a new one --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're certainly going to
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       1        consider that.

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.  I'm Sierra Steele,

       4        and I live catercorner to the proposed house

       5        that wants to be turned into something

       6        nonresidential.

       7             And, as I said, to have alcoholics there

       8        for meetings and food pantry and other sundry

       9        things and, you know, once -- sometimes -- when

      10        something gets started, then it becomes like a

      11        fire and you can't stop it, and that's why we

      12        have 14 people here tonight that have this

      13        concern.

      14             Not all of them live on the street.  Others

      15        live in other parts of Springfield.  We moved to

      16        Springfield several years ago, as well as the

      17        others, because we believe it's a fine

      18        neighborhood, one of the best in the city, and

      19        we want to keep it that way.

      20             And one way we can do that is to honor the

      21        overlay.  If we don't honor the overlay, then

      22        what do we have?  Then we turn into a commercial

      23        district.  We turn into an area where there's

      24        rooming houses.  We don't become a neighborhood

      25        anymore.
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       1             Some of you probably live in many fine

       2        neighborhoods in the city, and I'd like for you

       3        to consider how you would feel if some of these

       4        things were going on in your neighborhood.

       5             My neighbors have pretty much said, you

       6        know, everything that I want to say, but I'll

       7        just say it one more time.

       8             I've had many branches and my tree almost

       9        killed because of the huge trucks that park on

      10        our street, which is -- it's a small street.

      11        There's only, like, one -- there's like five

      12        houses, and then over here we have a store with

      13        multiple traffic most of the time, and then the

      14        Women's Club, when they have their gatherings,

      15        there's a lot of traffic.  Sometimes it's even

      16        hard for us to get in our driveway.

      17             And then across the street we have an empty

      18        lot that is being illegally used for a parking

      19        lot.  And so you can see our concern about this

      20        house catercorner from us.  And, yes, it does

      21        concern our property values, and even though --

      22        and also just the quality of life in our

      23        neighborhood.

      24             We're all working hard.  We have all gone

      25        through blood, sweat, and tears to make this the
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       1        neighborhood it should be.  The street just

       2        can't handle any more traffic.

       3             Thank you for your kind listening, and I

       4        appreciate it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Brenda Barrett

       7        and I live at 224 West 7th Street.

       8             And not to belabor the issue tonight, but

       9        this is obviously a large concern to our little

      10        section of the city, and just would urge you,

      11        you know, if you are able to write a letter of

      12        retraction, it would be deeply appreciated.

      13             This commercial use on a residential block

      14        is just -- it can't hold it, and not to belabor

      15        it, but the historical -- the Women's Club has

      16        been exactly a very good neighbor to this

      17        block.  They rent out this facility and it's

      18        extremely loud.  I am certain it's in violation

      19        of ordinance -- noise ordinance as such.

      20             And we try to be good neighbors to them,

      21        but there's a lot of trash after their parties.

      22        There's a tremendous amount of noise, and

      23        they're just not a good neighbor.

      24             And for them to propose putting another

      25        business property on this small block I think is
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       1        just -- it's beyond comprehension for those of

       2        us that live there and bear the brunt of their

       3        business already.

       4             Thank you.

       5             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is TJ Wolf.  I

       7        live at 1640 Silver Street.

       8             I don't know that I have a lot to say that

       9        hasn't already been covered.  And I want to be

      10        respectful to the Women's Club and the

      11        improvement association, because I think they

      12        do -- historically do a lot of good things as

      13        well, but in this matter they've not been

      14        forthright or open nor thoroughly honest about

      15        what's going on and what their intentions are,

      16        and that is greatly concerning to us.

      17             When we were invited to a Women's Club

      18        meeting to dialogue about it, it was a fiasco,

      19        to say the least.  We felt they railroaded their

      20        presentation through and didn't allow commentary

      21        to be part of that conversation, didn't accept

      22        pros and cons as part of the state of where this

      23        project should be, and are far down the road

      24        that didn't really take into account community

      25        involvement.
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       1             And we've tolerated, as others have said, a

       2        fair amount of proximity to that location at

       3        this point and don't really see that there's

       4        room for more of that.

       5             I guess that will be it.

       6             Thank you.

       7             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Fran Downing.  I live

       9        at 1921 Laura Street North.

      10             I've been in Springfield about ten years,

      11        and I've seen a lot of changes in our

      12        neighborhood, and I -- a lot of positive

      13        changes, and I'm really, really happy that we

      14        have a beautiful Main Street where we're going

      15        to have nice businesses, and we've really been

      16        on the road to improving our neighborhood and

      17        it's a very exciting thing to see a neighborhood

      18        go from boarded-up houses to where we've come.

      19             Now, I'm a member of the Women's Club, and

      20        the Women's Club has done a lot of good in the

      21        neighborhood, but I am concerned about what is

      22        happening now.

      23             And you have heard the neighbors that live

      24        near the Women's Club.  Of course I don't, so I

      25        don't hear the noise and all the problems
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       1        they're having, but I am concerned about what

       2        we -- our understanding of some of the uses,

       3        intended uses are to be.

       4             We have an overlay that covers not having

       5        any additional rooming houses, alcoholic houses,

       6        food pantries.  We have a number already

       7        grandfathered in and we don't have problem with

       8        that.  We feel like we're doing our share to be

       9        concerned about people that need those type

      10        facilities.

      11             But we just don't feel like because the

      12        overlay says no additional ones that we need

      13        anything else that supports that type of

      14        activity, and I do have a concern that the

      15        Women's Club is on the wrong road in trying to

      16        acquire this house.

      17             Thank you.

      18             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Robert

      20        Steele.  I live at 235 West 7th Street.

      21             I really can't add too much to what

      22        everyone else has said, other than if the board

      23        can take a position in the zoning application

      24        that's likely to be filed in the future, it

      25        might enhance our position with -- in objection
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       1        to this application.  So if you would consider

       2        that.

       3             Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Are there any

       5        other speakers?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Close the public

       8        hearing.

       9             You're very unified in your voice.  It's

      10        amazing how unified you are, and I commend you

      11        for that.  You're also very consistent with your

      12        emotions and just -- you are really tired or

      13        you're really discouraged about this whole

      14        thing.  Probably a little bit of both.  So you

      15        speak as one voice and we certainly hear it loud

      16        and clear.

      17             We will talk to Joel and his staff and talk

      18        to Cherry Shaw, the City attorney, and see what

      19        we can do.  You know, I'm -- I shouldn't speak

      20        on behalf of you guys.  This may be the

      21        president of the Women's Club, I don't know, but

      22        we will see what we can do.

      23             If there's a method of retracting our

      24        support -- I don't want to get into what we're

      25        going to suggest until we find out what we can
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       1        legally do, so --

       2             MS. SHAW:  I heard a couple of things, and

       3        I did have some concerns.

       4             First of all, we did send a letter that I

       5        understood in support of this women's -- this

       6        grant.  There was apparently a grant by the

       7        Women's Club, and so the commission did send a

       8        letter in support of that.  And for the

       9        commission to retract that support, I'm not

      10        really sure I would make that recommendation

      11        simply because it just sort of makes the

      12        commission, I don't know, for lack of a better

      13        term, look like you're just flip-flopping.

      14             So I'm not really sure you want to

      15        officially send out something to retract your

      16        support of a grant application.

      17             What I've been hearing from the comments of

      18        the members of the public who have come before

      19        you tonight is -- I think I heard several

      20        references to the Springfield overlay and that

      21        there may be some violations of the overlay.

      22             I also heard references to some violations

      23        of the ordinance.  I think I also heard the

      24        speaker asking the commission to take an

      25        official position on the zoning application, and
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       1        I have some concerns with the commission taking

       2        an official position on a zoning application

       3        before another body simply because -- especially

       4        when you're talking about ordinance violations

       5        and the Springfield overlay, there is a

       6        possibility -- I know Mr. Joel -- Mr. McEachin

       7        said that there's nothing that is before the

       8        commission now in the form of a COA, but in the

       9        future there is a possibility this could become

      10        something in the form of a COA before this body.

      11             And for this body to take position on

      12        something, any matter that comes before them

      13        prior to reviewing all of the documents,

      14        application, photographs, any evidence would be

      15        presumptuous and premature, and I'm not really

      16        sure I would be comfortable making that

      17        recommendation to the commission.

      18             So -- and again the bottom line is, this is

      19        not before you.  It's not your jurisdiction

      20        here, so -- and that would be my recommendation

      21        and thoughts.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      23             MS. SIMON:  I think I just -- I've been

      24        involved a little bit in this and I think that

      25        what everyone is trying to say and what would
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       1        stop this in the future is when someone comes to

       2        the commission and wants a letter written or

       3        comes to the staff and wants a letter written,

       4        they're not giving the full -- obviously someone

       5        contacted the office and wanted support knowing

       6        that the neighbors were in opposition.

       7             And so if there's not a hearing where

       8        everyone can hear what's -- we're being asked to

       9        support something and people can't talk to

      10        say -- maybe hearing one side of it.  So I think

      11        I found out after the fact.

      12             MS. SHAW:  I hear what you're saying, but

      13        it sounds to me that the -- what staff brought

      14        to the commission earlier was a grant

      15        application, and so at that point it was a grant

      16        application.  It had nothing to do with a zoning

      17        application.

      18             These are two different items and so

      19        apparently this has metamorphosed to something

      20        else that is way beyond the grant application.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me make this very clear

      22        about these letters.  These letters are very

      23        important in this grant process.  We get -- we

      24        probably write sometimes eight to ten letters

      25        when these grants open.  They happen once a
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       1        year, so organizations move on them.

       2             The intent of our letter is not necessarily

       3        in support of the use.  The intent is -- we have

       4        an organization that's trying to restore a

       5        building, just as we wrote a letter of support

       6        for the St. Clair mausoleum, a letter of support

       7        for the restoration of the ACL locomotive

       8        No. 1504.

       9             These are all rehab projects, so we're

      10        looking more at the rehab part of it as much as

      11        anything else.  But the letters of support are

      12        critical, and we get so many, we don't know when

      13        they're going to come in.

      14             The only other option of changing the

      15        procedure in which we do this, and that would

      16        have each and every project come to this body

      17        and make their case, which means some will come,

      18        some will not because they won't know that y'all

      19        exist and they won't know to get letters from

      20        you.

      21             We found it to be easiest -- it's really

      22        rare that we ever have this kind of complexity

      23        in a letter of support for a particular project.

      24             MS. DE SPAIN:  My question would be, can

      25        you really get a grant on a property that you
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       1        don't own?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  The State will not issue a

       3        grant or provide a grant for a property that's

       4        not owned by a nonprofit organization or some

       5        sort of control by that nonprofit.

       6             Grants are only available for properties

       7        owned by a nonprofit or governmental agency.

       8             MS. DE SPAIN:  But they don't own the

       9        property and they didn't own the property when

      10        they came and asked for the letter of support.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  That's going to be a problem

      12        when they get to Tallahassee.

      13             MS. DE SPAIN:  Okay.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, thank you very

      15        much for coming.  And we know a lot more than

      16        before you came, so we appreciate it.

      17             We care a lot about Springfield -- and not

      18        only the physical shape of the buildings and

      19        structures, but the neighborhood of Springfield

      20        is very important to us, so we will do what we

      21        can.

      22             MS. DE SPAIN:  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  You want to talk

      24        about the awards.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Real quick, the main issue
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       1        here is that -- remember all those budget cuts

       2        and stuff that we had a while back?  One of them

       3        was your reception, so -- I don't think that it

       4        will eliminate the awards altogether.

       5             I need to clarify this with my department,

       6        but I think that they usually work it out that

       7        we get the library space.  Kind of just work it

       8        out on the books, but the one budget item that

       9        we had was pertaining to the reception.

      10             Way back, when this process first started,

      11        we did everything from pair up with the

      12        historical society and they brought their own --

      13        having it in their facility at that time and

      14        they provided some reception type stuff,

      15        including wine and what have you.

      16             And at one point, before we had the budget,

      17        we had sponsors.  We moved away from the sponsor

      18        thing because we didn't want to have an image

      19        of -- you know, some of the sponsors were coming

      20        before us with COAs, so that wasn't ideal.

      21             But we may have to go back to that if we

      22        want a reception this year, and I just wanted to

      23        make that known to you.

      24             And we have talked about it with our

      25        director.  The director is fine with us having a
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       1        sponsor, so we may open it up, try to get the

       2        word out on that in case somebody does want to

       3        step forward in these budgetary times and

       4        underwrite that event.

       5             What I will probably do, if it's okay with

       6        you, is on the nomination form, on the back side

       7        when we talk about the night of the event, that

       8        we're currently looking for a sponsor for the

       9        reception and see if we get any hits from that

      10        just so we can keep that part alive.

      11             I think that it is something that's

      12        well-received by the recipients.  I mean,

      13        they're basically getting a certificate piece of

      14        paper that they have to frame themselves, so the

      15        reception is kind of one of the few things that

      16        we throw in that they feel special being able to

      17        attend and being honored.

      18             So I just wanted you to be aware of that in

      19        case you happen to know anybody or want to

      20        sponsor on your own.

      21             MS. SIMON:  The Zodiac Grill.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I'll get back with you on

      23        other details.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we have Sam and Autumn

      25        do a bake-off?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  I can --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  I can't bake for that many

       3        people.  I'm sorry.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  What is the night of the

       5        awards?

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  We don't have a date set

       7        yet.  I need to get with the library.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  What month?

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Usually it's always May.

      10             MS. PAULL:  That's National Preservation

      11        month, isn't it?

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  We do it in honor of

      13        National Preservation month, which is the month

      14        of May.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  The last two items are

      17        purely informational.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Joel says no discussion; he

      19        just wanted to let you guys know.  And there are

      20        copies of them in your book.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      22             Meeting adjourned.

      23             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

      24        8:30 p.m.)

      25                         -  -  -

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           228

       1

       2

       3

       4

       5

       6

       7

       8

       9

      10

      11

      12

      13

      14

      15

      16

      17

      18

      19

      20

      21

      22

      23

      24

      25

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           229

       1                  C E R T I F I C A T E

       2

       3   STATE OF FLORIDA:

       4   COUNTY OF DUVAL :

       5

       6             I, Diane M. Tropia, certify that I was

       7   authorized to and did stenographically report the

       8   foregoing proceedings and that the transcript is a

       9   true and complete record of my stenographic notes.

      10             Dated this 13th day of February, 2010.

      11

      12

      13

      14                                 Diane M. Tropia

      15

      16

      17

      18

      19

      20

      21

      22

      23

      24

      25

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

